

# national lawyers guild

Volume 68  
Number 2  
Summer 2011

# REVIEW

*A journal of  
legal theory  
and practice  
“to the end  
that human  
rights shall  
be more  
sacred than  
property  
interests.”*

—Preamble, NLG  
Constitution



<b>Legalization of Prostitution is a Violation of Human Rights</b>	65
Dianne Post	
<b>Boeing and the NLRB— A 64-Year-Old Time Bomb Explodes</b>	109
Andrew Strom	
<b>Lost in the Debt Ceiling Debate: The Legal Duty to Create Jobs</b>	116
Jeanne Mirer and Marjorie Cohn	
<b>Western Complicity in the Crimes of the Ben Ali Regime</b>	122
Corinna Mullin and Azadeh Shahshahani	
<b>NLG Mourns the Passing of Debra Evenson</b>	126
Heidi Boghosian	
<b>Debra Evenson Award Established by the Sugar Law Center</b>	127
Jeanne Mirer	

By far the longest feature in this issue, Dianne Post's "Legalization of Prostitution Is a Violation of Human Rights" is a response to a similarly thorough article in issue 66-3 of this law review entitled "Freeing Jane: The Right to Privacy and the World's Oldest Profession" by Benjamin David Novak.<sup>1</sup> In that article Mr. Novak argued that the Due Process Clauses of the Fifth and Fourteenth Amendments to the Constitution confer a general right to sexual privacy that includes the right to work as a prostitute. This bold and controversial article did more than merely make a legal case against the continued criminalization of sex work. "Freeing Jane" also made the much larger political and sociological claim that legalizing prostitution would promote the public good by de-stigmatizing sex workers, decreasing sexually transmitted diseases and giving women more autonomy over their own bodies and sexual identity.

Apart from its scholarly merits, "Freeing Jane" was intended to serve as an invitation to further discussion of an issue about which Guild members have long been split. It wasn't at all surprising that the article immediately elicited both spirited approbation and dissent from readers. The Guild has a history of internal amicable disagreement on the question of the compatibility of women's rights and certain forms of sexual liberation. The roughly contemporaneous twin phenomena of second-wave feminism and the sexual revolution passionately divided the Guild a little more than 30 years ago years ago when, at the height of what's now called pornography's "Golden Age," an anti-pornography resolution was proposed at the Guild's national convention.<sup>2</sup>

*Continued on page 128*

---

**NATIONAL LAWYERS GUILD REVIEW, formerly GUILD PRACTITIONER**, is published quarterly by the National Lawyers Guild, a non-profit institution, at 132 Nassau Street, # 922, New York NY 10038. ISSN 0017-5390. Periodicals postage paid at New York, NY and at additional mailing offices. Subscription rates are \$75/yr for libraries and institutions; \$25/yr for lawyers; \$10/yr for legal workers/law students; \$5/yr for incarcerated persons; add \$5/yr for overseas; \$6.50/single copy, and should be sent to: 132 Nassau Street, # 922, New York NY 10038. POSTMASTER: Send change of address to: NATIONAL LAWYERS GUILD REVIEW, 132 Nassau Street, # 922, New York NY 10038. Address all editorial correspondence and law-related poems, criticisms, articles and essays to: Editor-in-Chief, NATIONAL LAWYERS GUILD REVIEW, 132 Nassau Street, # 922, New York NY 10038. Unsolicited manuscripts will not be returned unless accompanied by return postage. NATIONAL LAWYERS GUILD REVIEW is indexed/abstracted in Westlaw, PAIS-Public Affairs Information Service, The Left Index, the Alternative Press Index and in A MATTER OF FACT.

**Editorial Board:** Nathan Goetting, Editor in Chief; Robyn Goldberg, Managing Editor; Ryan Dreveskracht, Articles Editor; Kathleen Johnson, Book Editor; Richael Faithful, Notes Editor; Alan Clarke, Marjorie Cohn, Riva Enteen, Peter Erlinder, David Gespass, Ann Fagan Ginger, Arnold Kawano, Silvia Lopez, Melissa J. Sachs, Brenna Sharp, Deborah Willis, Henry Willis, Lisa Wong, Lester Roy Zipris. The opinions expressed in the articles are those of the various authors, and each article is Copyright, 2011, by the author and by NATIONAL LAWYERS GUILD REVIEW.

**Advisory Panel:** Elvia Arriola, Derrick Bell, John Brittain, Margaret Burnham, Erwin Chemerinsky, David Cole, Barbara Dudley, Richard Falk, Lennox Hinds, Sylvia A. Law, Staughton Lynd, Manning Marable, Ruben Remigio Ferro, Jitendra Sharma, Kenji Urata, Frank Valdes, Patricia Williams.

**Dianne Post**

## **LEGALIZATION OF PROSTITUTION IS A VIOLATION OF HUMAN RIGHTS**

### **Introduction**

Legalized prostitution cannot exist alongside true equality for women. The idea that women should be available for men's sexual access is founded on a structural inequality of gender, class, and race. Moreover, it is a violation of international law that cannot go unchallenged. The failure to challenge legalized prostitution undermines every human rights norm mandating the dignity of the person and equality for all.

Prostitution is one of the most serious human rights issues we face today. According to the renowned trafficking expert and activist, Gunilla Eckberg, "Trafficking and prostitution of women and girls for profit is one of the fastest growing global enterprises."<sup>1</sup> It is now ranked as the second most important arena of international crime, trailing just behind illegal drug sales, and tied with illegal arms sales.<sup>2</sup> Women and children are particularly vulnerable to forced prostitution in what amounts to modern slavery. Of the estimated 600,000 to 800,000 people trafficked across international borders each year, approximately 80 percent are women and girls and up to 50 percent are minors.<sup>3</sup> Trafficking of women and children is a growing problem that needs to be tackled across the world.

At the same time, general acceptance of "sex workers" and the number of the prostitution industry's customers have likewise grown worldwide. The prostitution legalization movement has contributed to this change. Numbers are difficult to come by, but a British study found that the rate of paid sex with women had doubled between 1990 and 2000, while the incidence of sexually transmitted infections had also risen.<sup>4</sup> Clearly, human trafficking allows the market demand for sex to be met, in an economy which is willfully blind to the source of its supply.

In some countries, however, the supply of the paid sex industry is a primary concern. Sweden, for example, officially acknowledges that prostitution is a form of violence against women and a tool of oppression. Furthermore,

---

Dianne Post is an attorney who has focused on fighting one of the chief causes of poverty and injustice in the world—the inequality of women. She is an expert in violence against women and children including domestic violence, sex-trafficking, prostitution and pornography. She consults on international cases in the European Court of Human Rights, with United Nations bodies and the Inter- American Commission on Human Rights. She can be reached at [info@diannepost.net](mailto:info@diannepost.net)

Eckberg suggests, “Legalization of prostitution means that the state imposes regulations with which they can control one class of women as prostituted.”<sup>5</sup> Prostitution is not only individual discrimination, exploitation or abuse by an individual man, but also a structure reflecting and maintaining inequality between men and women. It requires “a devalued class of women” to become colonized for economic exploitation.<sup>6</sup> Legalization gives approval to that violence, that control, that devaluation, and that colonization. When violence is directed at half the world’s population—women—it undermines the entire structure of human rights.

An excerpt from an anonymous poster on the *Indymedia-Québec* website sums this point up most eloquently, writing on the issue of decriminalizing prostitution in Canada:

Decriminalization of prostitution means that all laws regarding prostitution would be removed. In other words, buying a woman would be socially and legally equivalent to buying cigarettes. Prostitution in all its forms—street, brothel, escort, massage—would be legally welcomed. Pimps the world over would become our communities’ new businessmen...

In legal prostitution, the state is the pimp, collecting taxes. In decriminalized prostitution, the pimps remain in control, whether they are bar pimps, strip club pimps, taxi driver pimps, or street pimps. In both legalized and decriminalized prostitution, the john is welcomed as legitimate consumer. Decriminalization of the pimping of women and the buying of women is in effect the promotion of and profiting from childhood sexual abuse, rape and sex trafficking.

There is no way of making prostitution ‘a little bit better’ any more than it is possible to make slavery ‘a little bit better.’ Prostitution is a profoundly harmful institution. Who does it harm the most? The woman or child who is prostituting is hurt the worst. She is hurt psychologically as well as physically. There is much evidence for this.<sup>7</sup>

This article explicates these concerns, and argues that the legalization of prostitution violates international law, particularly the Convention on the Elimination of all Forms of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW),<sup>8</sup> which prohibits its legalization by state parties. In Part I, we will look at the facts about prostitution and its connection to crime and trafficking. Then, in Part II, we will turn to applicable international jurisprudence on the issue. In Part III, we will see how legalization specifically violates Article 5 and 6 of CEDAW. Last, in Part IV, we will look at real solutions for eliminating violence against prostituted women.

## **Part I: Prostitution, crime and human trafficking**

### **Prostitution is violence against women**

Violence against prostituted women is equivalent to, and in many cases worse than, the violence experienced by victims of torture—persons who

have been recognized as such under international law. Torture is not only conduct against the law; it is conduct that challenges the very existence of the law, because it violates every principle of good governance, including the consent of the governed. It attacks the legitimacy of the state, provokes social conflict, and undermines peace; it is a practice of illegitimate social control taken to its violent extreme.<sup>9</sup>

To suggest that prostitution is torture is not a new idea. Feminist thinker Catherine MacKinnon said just this in 1993.<sup>10</sup> Prostituted women are bought and sold precisely to be humiliated and degraded; this is similar to the goals of torture.<sup>11</sup> There is no way to ameliorate torture, whether through legalization or decriminalization. As long as attention is paid to tempering gender inequality and violence against women, rather than eliminating them, they will not only continue to exist but will also grow.

**Physical violence** In a 1998 five-country study, authored by Dr. Melissa Farley and colleagues, researchers found that prostituted women experienced an extensive catalog of violence.<sup>12</sup> The study described some of the physical acts women are forced to endure: their hair is pulled, their faces are ejaculated on, their breasts are squeezed; they are pinched, verbally abused, beaten, cut with knives, burned with cigarettes, and gang raped.<sup>13</sup> This reality is typified by a complaint filed in Canada, in which the victim alleged that her pimp controlled her movements, took her money, told her he owned her forever, made her strip, burned her with a cigarette, threatened to cut off her arms, legs and tongue and poke out her eardrums, threatened to kill her mother and brother, and forced her to lick his anus.<sup>14</sup> Victims of torture, especially in the international tribunals in Rwanda and in the former Yugoslavia, described very similar acts, which are discussed later in this article.<sup>15</sup>

Such violence is illustrated in a Greek case from August 2005. Greek police arrested one man and issued warrants for four others who forced Nigerian women to work as prostitutes.<sup>16</sup> The estimated thirty women forced into prostitution by these men had burns inflicted both with an iron and boiling water.<sup>17</sup> Unfortunately this example is not especially extreme or uncommon.

Homicide is a frequent cause of death among prostituted women, according to the study. The average life span for a woman after entering prostitution is four years. No population of women has a higher death rate due to murder, which accounts for fifty percent of their deaths.<sup>18</sup> The situation is the same worldwide. Women in Korea report that they were beaten, raped, humiliated and threatened in order to be “seasoned” by breaking down their resistance to the practice.<sup>19</sup> A 1985 Canadian report found that prostituted women had a mortality rate forty times higher than the national average.<sup>20</sup>

Another five-country study of trafficked women in Indonesia, the Philippines, Thailand, Venezuela, and the United States, authored by Janice Raymond and colleagues, found much the same.<sup>21</sup> There, violence against women was endemic in prostitution, with high rates of physical harm (almost 80 percent), sexual assault (over 60 percent), emotional abuse (over 80 percent), verbal threats (over 70 percent), and control through drugs/alcohol (almost 70 percent).<sup>22</sup>

In Indonesia, reported violence against prostitutes included the use of belts, wooden sticks, and fists; the women were isolated, raped, and overworked; and this was compounded by use of law enforcement or the military to protect the brothels.<sup>23</sup> In the Philippines, 60 to 70 percent of prostitutes reported repeated violence.<sup>24</sup> In Thailand, women were raped, drugged and gang-raped; they were denied money, their documents were confiscated, and their names were changed; they had no control over the choice of client, pace of work or nature of activity.<sup>25</sup> One woman noted that she was treated as “the shared property of any male who can pay a price for sex and for her body.”<sup>26</sup> In Venezuela, women in the study were pushed, hit with objects, punched, isolated, victimized with guns and knives; their movements were controlled, their money withheld, and they were forced to have sex with law enforcement and immigration officials.<sup>27</sup>

In the United States, 84 percent to 100 percent of the women surveyed reported physical violence of similar brutality.<sup>28</sup> Prostituted women reported such injuries as bruises, mouth and teeth injuries, vaginal bleeding, internal pain, head injuries and broken bones.<sup>29</sup> Most women reported higher rates of injury for other women than for themselves.<sup>30</sup> Even those brothels with so-called “safety policies” did not protect women from harm from customers, pimps or others.<sup>31</sup>

**Psychological trauma and health effects** The 1998 Farley study also described the psychological damage caused by prostitution. Prostituted women suffer from depression, mania, suicidal thoughts, mood disorders, anxiety disorders, dissociative disorders and chemical dependence.<sup>32</sup> Many survivors have independently reported outside of this specific study that, in order to cope with the psychological degradation of prostitution, they developed a dissociation response—a sense of splitting off a part of the self, of “leav[ing] my body,” or of going “someplace else mentally.”<sup>33</sup> The aftermath is a high incidence of dissociative disorders diagnosed in individuals emerging from prostitution.<sup>34</sup>

In the study, though more violence occurred in street prostitution than in brothels, the incidence of Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD) remained

the same in either case.<sup>35</sup> The level of PTSD was higher in prostituted women than in people seeking refuge from state-organized violence.<sup>36</sup> The psychological damage stems from the act itself, and no amount of “improvement” to the conditions of prostitution will eliminate the harm.

Further studies by Melissa Farley reveal that the health effects of prostitution are wide-ranging and severe, commonly including tuberculosis, sexually-transmitted diseases, frequent viral illness, vaginal infections, backaches, pelvic pain, substance abuse, sleeplessness, depression, headaches, eating disorders, cervical cancer, hepatitis, broken bones, brain injury resulting from head trauma, anxiety disorders, dissociative disorders, infertility, and early mortality.<sup>37</sup> Along the same vein, news reports have extensively documented that HIV/AIDS infection is rampant among prostituted persons, and is a leading cause of death among prostituted women.<sup>38</sup>

**Poverty and inequality** The harms of prostitution are so profoundly linked to gender, class, and racial inequality that the prostitution industry is one of the world’s most extreme systems of discrimination. Its victims are overwhelmingly female and overwhelmingly poor.<sup>39</sup> They are made vulnerable by a number of factors, including the disadvantaged status of women living in certain regions in the world, by childhood sexual abuse for which girls are disproportionately targeted, and by the desperation induced by poverty.<sup>40</sup> Once in prostitution their status falls even lower and their life prospects are more sharply curtailed.<sup>41</sup> Trafficking and sex tourism have contributed to the already strong role of racial and ethnic discrimination in prostitution, with men from richer industrialized countries purchasing women from developing or impoverished regions.<sup>42</sup> Among prostituted women, it is often undocumented women trafficked from poor countries who suffer the worst exposure to the most harmful and unsafe practices within prostitution.<sup>43</sup> Prostitution is both cause and effect of cruel and entrenched inequalities.

### **Legalization does not eliminate violence in prostitution**

Research by Dr. Farley from 2004 has shown that legalization does not protect women nor eliminate the violence against them.<sup>44</sup> Women do not think legalization has helped them, whether in the Netherlands, Colombia, Germany, Mexico, South Africa, Washington D.C, or Zambia.<sup>45</sup> Some women in the U.S. and New Zealand actually felt safer on the streets where they could reject customers and write down license plate numbers.<sup>46</sup> Dutch women did not register under the prostitution laws because they did not want to be labeled as a “prostitute” for the rest of their lives, and because they feared that the zoned prostitution areas were more dangerous.<sup>47</sup> Another study by Dr. Farley found that women arguably have less control in brothels and other

indoor facilities because the owners control what they do and with whom, and thus, they are exposed to even more violence.<sup>48</sup>

A study in Cambodia, where prostitution is not criminalized, found that, “Most street sex workers are frequently harassed and abused in various ways, merely because of their occupation.”<sup>49</sup> The research team interviewed 24 prostitutes, of which 21 percent were under 18 years of age, and 41 percent were divorced with children. The study found:

Almost all the sex workers said their final decision to enter the sex industry was driven by extreme poverty and the lack of any other opportunity to generate income. A common scenario was that one of the sex worker’s parents had become ill and had incurred significant debt from the medical treatment. As “good daughters,” they came to Phnom Penh to support their parents and pay back the family debt.

Almost all the sex workers complained to the research team that they had suffered considerably from some form of violence by clients; they are often beaten, kicked and raped. Gang rape by groups of young students is particularly common. Sex workers, however, have kept silent regarding this suffering. Despite frequent violence and fear of potential violence, street sex workers are still determined to work, because they are in urgent need of money to support their impoverished rural families.

Most of the sex workers suffer from low self-esteem and social discrimination. Some insist that they can never reveal their current occupations to their family, especially to their parents, because they fear that their parents will be ashamed or will abandon them, accusing them of becoming “broken girls.” Even though most of them are willing to quit when they can save sufficient money to support their family, the lack of adequate skills to make a living makes it difficult for them to take this step.<sup>50</sup>

Despite claims to the contrary, legalization does not make prostitution safer or less harmful. In countries that have legalized prostitution in a misguided effort to reduce its harm, rates of assault and rape against prostituted persons remain extremely high.<sup>51</sup> Survivors of the prostitution industry report that the trauma associated with physical danger is matched by the trauma associated with constant sexual degradation, with having one’s body sold as a commodity.<sup>52</sup> One survivor described the experience in this way:

It was horrible, they’d look you up and down. That moment, when you felt them looking at you, sizing you up, judging you . . . It used to make me furious, but at the same time I was panic-stricken, I didn’t dare speak . . . I was the thing he came and literally bought. He had judged me like he’d judge cattle at a fairground, and that’s revolting, it’s sickening, it’s terrible for the women. You can’t imagine it if you’ve never been through it yourself.<sup>53</sup>

Similarly, numerous accounts reveal that when prostituted women were asked if legalization would make the practice safer, large majorities of pros-

titled women said, “No,” because prostitution itself embodies physical and sexual assault. Their lives consisted of being hunted, dominated, assaulted, and battered while facing sexual harassment, economic slavery, discrimination, racism, classism and bodily invasions. Three women, in the 1998 Farley study, who worked in a U.S. brothel said that their lives were unbearable.<sup>54</sup> Another women in the study described prostitution as “paid rape.”<sup>55</sup> The study’s findings can be summed up by a statement from a Thai prostitute collective, called Empower, “We have 2,000 members who are sex workers and none of them sees this as a real profession. But most of them have a very limited education and are either forced into prostitution by poverty and ignorance or lack of other opportunities.”<sup>56</sup>

According to the Raymond study, in the U.S. sample, one-half the women brought from the Newly Independent States (NIS) (countries which were republics of the U.S.S.R. until 1991) thought they would be killed in the brothel in spite of alleged monitoring and “bouncers” to protect them.<sup>57</sup> When asked if they thought prostitution should be legalized, 96 percent of Filipino women said “No,” 50 percent of Venezuelans said “No,” 56 percent percent of NIS women said “No,” and 85 percent of U.S. women said “No.”<sup>58</sup>

Legalization does not assist women in bringing criminal or civil claims for the harm done to them. The problem is not the law; it is the general attitude toward women. But attitudes are not likely to change just because of legalization, as explained by this article from the British magazine *The New Statesman*:

Far from containing it, legalization would allow thousands more women and girls to be drawn into prostitution without any demonstrable decrease in violence or involvement of criminal gangs. The European countries that have experienced the biggest increases in numbers are those where there are elements of legalization, namely Germany, the Netherlands, Denmark and Italy; in the Australian state of Victoria, often cited by campaigners for legalization, the number of prostitutes is said to have doubled between 1994 and 2002. (Australia and the Netherlands also have the world’s highest number of sex tourists per capita, supporting the proposition that legalization normalizes the act of buying sex.) There is evidence, too, that legalization acts as a “pull factor” for traffickers; in 2003 the Amsterdam City Council decided to close down its street tolerance zone, the mayor declaring that “it appeared impossible to create a safe and controllable zone for women that was not open to abuse by organized crime.”<sup>59</sup>

No amount of legalization can change the fact that sexual violence and physical assault are the norm for women in prostitution, resulting in long term physical and psychological harm—no matter if the assault was “legal” or illegal. In fact, even those who advocate for the legalization of prostitution admit that significant violence exists. For example, the Australian Occupa-

tion and Safety (OSHA) Codes, which govern legalized prostitution in the country, recommend self-defense training and classes in hostage negotiation skills.<sup>60</sup> Here is an example of government acknowledgment that prostitution is potentially violent for women. There are other jobs that are known to be dangerous—mining, oil drilling, construction—where recommendations are also made on how to avoid injury, but there the anticipated injuries are not crimes, as they are in prostitution.

**Violence is a criminal act—obtaining “consent” is no defense** Some people try to make a distinction between “voluntary” and “forced” prostitution to justify legalization. The reality is, however, that violence is often the precursor to women entering into prostitution in the first place. Pimps and customers use the same methods as other abusers: denial, economic abuse, isolation, verbal abuse, threats and intimidation, physical and sexual assault, and captivity. The only difference between the behavior of pimps and johns is that money is paid. But a criminal cannot avoid prosecution because he paid the victim or the victim allegedly “consented.” A criminal act is defined by the law as an offense against societal norms, as well as against the specific victim. No degree of alleged victim “consent” can change the societal norm that represents the baseline of acceptable behavior. Thus, no amount of “consent” can de-criminalize behaviors that compromise the fundamental rights of the consenter; the state’s role as protector supersedes the individual’s right to consent in certain circumstances. Criminal law should protect women from inhuman and degrading treatment, to guarantee the preservation of their intentionally and constitutionally protected rights.

Even if a woman’s consent makes a difference, consent means more than just agreeing to do an act. For a genuine choice to exist there must be informed consent and available options. Without knowledge of the reality of prostitution, women cannot make an informed judgment about their willingness to enter into the arrangement. Unfortunately, knowledge is rarely the issue. More often it is the lack of available options. The average age of entry into prostitution is fourteen.<sup>61</sup> At the age of fourteen a girl is not able to drive a car or bind herself in contract. A fourteen-year-old cannot consent to sex, therefore she cannot have the *mens rea* necessary to commit prostitution; it is a legal impossibility.

Homelessness is the impetus for many women to enter prostitution and its long cycle of violence. Poverty-stricken Central American women desperately fleeing to the U.S. are often forced into prostitution when smugglers steal their money and border authorities deport them back to Mexico. One woman caught in this deadly cycle asks, “What else can I do now?”<sup>62</sup> Another asks, “I can’t go home, and I can’t tell my family where I am . . . What

choice did I have?”<sup>63</sup> A victim is subjected to repeated violence, and once she understands that she cannot escape, then it is claimed she has “consented.” Even law enforcement officers and social service providers know that women do not enter prostitution voluntarily.<sup>64</sup>

The Special Rapporteur of the UN on Trafficking made specific findings about the irrelevance of “consent” in her 2005 report:

It should now be clear that the second clause of article 3 (b) is referential to the 1949 Convention for the Suppression of the Traffic in Persons and of the Exploitation of the Prostitution of Others. It does not limit the universe of cases in which consent is deemed irrelevant. Simply put, the victim’s consent to the intended exploitation set forth in subparagraph (a) is irrelevant in all trafficking cases under the Protocol definition. . . .

The Protocol does not necessarily require States to abolish all possible forms of prostitution. It does, however, require States to act in good faith towards the abolition of all forms of child prostitution and all forms of adult prostitution in which people are recruited, transported, harbored, or received by means of the threat or use of force, or other forms of coercion, of abduction, of fraud, of deception, of the abuse of power or of a position of vulnerability or of the giving or receiving of payments or benefits to achieve the consent of one person having control over another, for the purpose of exploiting that person’s prostitution. . . . For the most part, prostitution as actually practiced in the world usually does satisfy the elements of (sex) trafficking. It is rare that one finds a case in which the path to prostitution and/or a person’s experiences within prostitution do not involve, at the very least, an abuse of power and/or an abuse of vulnerability. Power and vulnerability in this context must be understood to include power disparities based on gender, race, ethnicity and poverty. Put simply, the road to prostitution and life within “the life” is rarely one marked by empowerment or adequate options. . . . Thus, State parties with legalized prostitution industries have a heavy responsibility to ensure that the conditions which actually pertain to the practice of prostitution within their borders are free from the illicit means delineated in subparagraph (a) of the Protocol definition, so as to ensure that their legalized prostitution regimes are not simply perpetuating widespread and systematic trafficking. As current conditions throughout the world attest, State parties that maintain legalized prostitution are far from satisfying this obligation.<sup>65</sup>

Simply put in the report, a woman must often make the least intolerable choice among bad choices. Such a “choice” is commonly the only one available to those who have been traumatized or oppressed. This is not consent.

### **The paradoxes of legalization**

Legalization only results in greater demand, a magnification of violence, as well as bizarre paradoxes in efforts to “manage” prostitution. In Australia, for example, neither a teacher who is moonlighting as a prostitute at night, nor a male teacher who frequents a brothel could be terminated from a teaching

position.<sup>66</sup> In other words, if prostitution is legal, even those in charge of educating children cannot be prohibited from it. In Germany and New Zealand, where prostitution is decriminalized, women fear that they will be denied unemployment benefits if they do not “consent” to work as prostitutes. In 2005, a German woman who was a qualified information-technology worker was threatened by a government agency that her unemployment benefits would be terminated if she did not take a job at a legalized brothel.<sup>67</sup>

Another likely paradox of legalization is the shrinkage of resources for women to actually improve their lives due to the belief that prostitution is a legitimate way out of poverty. This paradox becomes more pronounced as the prostitution market grows and is legitimized. For instance, women and girls are commoditized as products for sale to such an extreme that one can now access “consumer guides” to buy women on the web. The men who frequent such websites “consider themselves connoisseurs of fine women,” like fine wine or fine chocolates.<sup>68</sup> Women are forced to do as the men who buy them want because the buyers have the power to post a bad review—a kind of complaint process if their “products” dissatisfy them.

This market push and pull puts prostituted women in an impossible quandary. “It’s a double-edged sword,” said Helen, a \$350-an-hour escort in a Western state, who said she was in the business to make enough money to “go to graduate school so she could teach.”<sup>69</sup> Helen’s remark begs the vital question: so long as there is prostitution, why should the State provide women students support to finish their education? Robyn Few, a former prostitute who lobbies to decriminalize prostitution as executive director of the Sex Workers Outreach Project in San Francisco, responds to “consumer guides” on a personal level, saying plainly —“I hate it”—and that it facilitates women “being reviewed and rated like some subhuman.”<sup>70</sup> However, if prostitution is legalized, market forces will make it difficult for many women to improve their lives, while at the same time, exposing them to even more abuse, violence, and danger.

Acceptance of prostitution justifies violence against women. The men who engage in it have more discriminatory attitudes against women and are more accepting of prostitution and rape myths as well as being more violent themselves.<sup>71</sup> A thriving sex industry increases child prostitution and other sex crimes.<sup>72</sup> In other words, there is no way to improve a fundamentally discriminatory practice.

### **The intimate connection between prostitution and human trafficking**

While there is a great global outcry against trafficking, the majority of sex trafficking would not exist if prostitution did not exist. Even the Netherlands

government admits the two cannot be separated, nor can trafficking be controlled while prostitution is legal. If there were no profit to selling women, the criminals would not bother. If they did not need more and more women for prostitution, there would be no “market.” The International Organization of Migration (IOM) attributes the rise in trafficking to the rise of prostitution in Europe.<sup>73</sup> In the Netherlands the sex industry increased by 25 percent after legalization.<sup>74</sup> In the same vein, the U.S. Department of State recognized that legalized prostitution makes anti-trafficking work more difficult.<sup>75</sup> Legalization only leads to expansion.

The clear relationship between trafficking of women for prostitution purposes is made clear in the Shadow Report for the CEDAW Committee in Australia:

Since legalization of brothel prostitution in Australia, the trafficking of women into prostitution has become a growing problem. It is estimated that 1,000 trafficked women are currently in Australia. Legalization creates the demand for trafficking, as brothels seek to find sufficient women to sell, and seek women who are willing to do particularly painful activities and work without condoms. Sex entrepreneurs find it hard to source women locally to supply an expanding industry and besides, trafficked women are more vulnerable and more profitable. In Australia trafficking mostly takes place in legal brothels

Traffickers arrange for women to arrive on tourist visas, apply for refugee status for them, and set them to work legally in brothels while they await the outcome of their applications in conditions of debt bondage. The refugee applications are routinely rejected, but by then the traffickers have made their money and may, themselves, tip off the immigration authorities to women who have expired visas. Traffickers sell women to legal and illegal brothels in Victoria for 15,000 AUD each. The women are debt bonded so the profits of their enslavement do not go to them. Police estimate trafficked women are forced to have sex with 800 men to pay off their so-called debts before they receive any money. They appear, a police spokesperson said, to be flown here “to order. It is estimated that 1 million AUD is earned from trafficked women weekly.

The legalization of the industry has made life easier for the traffickers—not their victims. Women are told that the industry in Australia is safe because it is legal. For that reason, prostitutes also told the police will not be sympathetic to complaints.<sup>76</sup>

Thus, legalization creates a false impression of security among women while simultaneously cutting off their ability or motivation to report abuse. When a woman does seek legal redress she is often not believed to be credible. In a Victoria case from 2004, “[the] jury did not find in favour of the trafficked women because they could not fathom the idea that debt bondage equaled slavery when a woman had ‘consented’ to come to Australia for prostitution

in the legal industry.<sup>77</sup> This example reinforces that legalization not only fails to reduce violence against women, it is often used as a tool to perpetuate it.

### **The Netherlands experiment: The failure of decriminalization**

It is estimated that about 30,000 people “work” in prostitution in the Netherlands.<sup>78</sup> The prostitution industry rakes in one hundred million dollars per year.<sup>79</sup> The Netherlands’ strategy to eliminate trafficking was to decriminalize prostitution and initiate a license system for brothel operators handled by the municipalities. It was seen as a way to stop ignoring the brothels and instead admit their existence. The goal of decriminalization and regulation of prostitution was to raise working conditions for sex workers, make the sex industry more transparent, and allow the police to monitor the situation effectively.<sup>80</sup>

The Netherlands passed the “Abolition of the Ban of Brothels” in 2000.<sup>81</sup> The purpose of the law was to more closely monitor and regulate the approximately 2,000 pre-existing brothels and sex-clubs in the country. Lawmakers believed the law would work against the so-called “involuntary” prostitution and the exploitation of minors and undocumented immigrants in prostitution, and other unacceptable forms of sexual exploitation. This law was supposed to make it unattractive and impossible to employ undocumented immigrants as prostitutes, thus diminishing trafficking to the Netherlands.<sup>82</sup> It has been a complete failure. The alleged goal of legalization—the prevention of trafficking—has not been accomplished. Following the Hague Ministerial Declaration on European Guidelines for effective measures to prevent and combat trafficking in women for the purpose of sexual exploitation from 1997, the Netherlands appointed a National Reporter on Traffic of Persons, *Mensenhandel*.<sup>83</sup> This bureau estimated the number of victims of human trafficking in the Netherlands to be about 3,000 to 3,500 persons in 2003.<sup>84</sup>

The central problem is in the economics of the sex industry. A story in January 2006 from the UN Information Service welcomes a new campaign in the Netherlands to identify victims of trafficking who have been forced into prostitution.<sup>85</sup> In the report, it is noted, “Victims of trafficking suffer the most cruel, degrading and violent treatment. I encourage people to support this important campaign and provide information to their local police or through the hotline. I hope other European countries will also do more to end sexual exploitation.”<sup>86</sup> What the speaker fails to realize is that the State cannot end sexual exploitation so long as it endorses prostitution. Prostituted women and girls will always have to be procured anew. If demand is not addressed, there will never be enough supply of women as “product,” and trafficking will continue.

It is critical to point out that even though the international recruitment of persons for “sex workers” is criminalized, domestic or “voluntary”

prostitution in many places is not. Everybody seems to agree that trafficking is a violation of human rights, but trafficking would not exist without prostitution and the market for it. It is not possible to separate the notions from one another. Ultimately, “Legalization protects some men’s rights to cheap, easily accessible sex and pimps’ ability to earn a damn good living by getting women to do it.”<sup>87</sup> Although people agree that prostitution is not an ideal “profession,” many continue to legitimize it by stating that we do not live in ideal world.<sup>88</sup> While that is true, the central tenet of international law is that human rights apply to all and that we should strive toward it, not simply accept the status quo.

On the other hand, pro-prostitution movements ignore social context. Author, Kathryn Cullen-Dupont, states, “The pro-prostitution lobby stands on a shaky platform of economic justice built on the false premise that prostitution is a *quid pro quo commercial sexual transaction and as such should be subject to standard labor laws and protections.*”<sup>89</sup> As Cullen-Dupont correctly observes, the belief that economic justice exists is simply not so when women do not have equal bargaining power with men. It is a contract of adhesion that by definition is not equal.

Such a rationale, to professionalize prostitution, has been put forth by the Netherlands and Belgium. However, this rationale has been contradicted by positions later taken by the countries in other legal proceedings. In one case, the Netherlands argued they could refuse entry to prostituted women “on grounds of public interest.”<sup>90</sup> If it is in the public interest to refuse entry to the Netherlands on the grounds that a given person is a prostitute, how can it be in the public interest to have legal prostitution? The Secretary of State rejected applicants on these grounds, stating that, “prostitution is prohibited activity or at least not a socially acceptable form of work and cannot be regarded as being either a regular job or a profession.”<sup>91</sup> The abolitionists agree, but coming from the Secretary of State of the Netherlands, where prostitution was legalized, it shows a certain hypocrisy toward women, and worse, indicates that legalization has nothing to do with improving the health or dignity of the women.

Similarly, both the Netherlands and Belgian governments argued that prostitution could not be treated as a regular commercial activity because it is impossible to determine if a prostitute has freely moved to the Member State to pursue those activities. The Governments argue that prostitution may have the appearance of independence, but because procuring women (through trafficking) is illegal, any employment relationship must be organized illegally. Therefore, “prostitutes are normally in a subordinate position in relation to a

pimp.”<sup>92</sup> Both countries argued that trafficking for the purposes of prostitution is illegal, immoral and difficult to control. The Netherlands continued to hold conflicting opinions regarding legalization and improved conditions for prostituted women as late as 2004.<sup>93</sup> If the Netherlands government agrees that it is impossible to control trafficking and that every employment relationship with the prostituted woman must be organized illegally and that women are in a subordinate position, then they should outlaw it

A European Union Court held in a 2001 case, *Jany*, that prostitution is an economic activity that can be pursued by a self-employed person, but it must be established that there is no relationship of subordination regarding choice, working conditions and conditions of remuneration; it must be under that person’s own responsibility; and the monies must be paid directly and in full to the person.<sup>94</sup> Under these requirements, brothels are illegal in the EU because a brothel cannot ever meet these conditions. Because human trafficking and prostitution are inextricable, the legalization of prostitution cannot avoid violating international law.

## **Part II: International jurisprudence defines sexual violence as a crime**

States that legalize prostitution are violating several international conventions. Article 9 of the United Nations Protocol to Prevent, Suppress and Punish Trafficking in Persons, Especially Women and Children, requires that states take legislative action to discourage exploitation and acts that lead to trafficking.<sup>95</sup> But, states are doing the exact opposite when they legalize prostitution because prostitution is the driving force behind increased sex trafficking, and it specifically targets and exploits women.

### **Precedential International Law**

**The Convention on the Elimination of all Forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW)** The Convention on the Elimination of all Forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW) is the leading international law instrument developed to fight gender inequality. It says clearly in Article 6 that states must eliminate exploitative prostitution.<sup>96</sup> When a state legalizes prostitution and collects taxes on the abuse of women, it is exploitation. Equality before the law and the dignity of the individual are norms in every human rights document. These norms are violated by the legalization of prostitution, which gives license to the sellers of women and use of their bodies as commodities in the market place.

Further, CEDAW General Recommendation 19 declares that violence against women constitutes gender discrimination.<sup>97</sup> Gender-based violence is a powerful example of such discrimination. Specific sections in Recommenda-

tion 19 say that State Parties should take appropriate measures to overcome all forms of gender-based violence, whether public or private acts.<sup>98</sup> State Parties shall also ensure that laws against abuse, rape, sexual assault and other gender-based violence give adequate protection to all women; respect their integrity and dignity as persons; take effective measures to overcome attitudes and practices on gender-based violence; and acknowledge specific preventive and punitive measures necessary to overcome trafficking and sexual exploitation.<sup>99</sup>

**The Vienna Declaration and Program of Action (1993)** Article 1 of the Vienna Declaration defines the term, “violence against women,” as “any act of gender-based violence that results in, or is likely to result in, physical, sexual or psychological harm or suffering to women, including threats of such acts, coercion or arbitrary deprivation of liberty, whether occurring in public or in private life.”<sup>100</sup> The Declaration stipulates that gender-based violence and exploitation, including international trafficking, must be eliminated.<sup>101</sup> To comport with the Declaration, States should prohibit degrading practices such as trafficking in women and prostitution and protect victims and persons in potentially exploitable situations. The Declaration is not legally binding but can be used as precedential soft law and thus set standards for interpretation.

**The Slavery Conventions** The conditions of prostituted women are akin to slavery. These conditions are arguably banned under the Slavery Convention of 1926 and 1956. Under the Convention a “slave” is defined as:

Article 1(1) [A] person over whom any or all of the powers attaching to the right of ownership are exercised. (2) ‘Slave trade’ is defined to include ‘all acts involved in the capture, acquisition or disposal of a person with intent to reduce him to slavery; all acts involved in the acquisition of a slave with a view to selling or exchanging him; all acts of disposal by sale or exchange of a slave acquired with a view to being sold or exchanged, and, in general, every act of trade or transport in slaves.’<sup>102</sup>

There is no doubt that “powers attaching to the right of ownership” are exercised in prostitution. Women are bought and sold, traded and shipped like merchandise. This is the account of many survivors. The existence of actual “slave markets” where women are literally put on the auction block is well documented.<sup>103</sup> The “consumer guide” to prostitutes, mentioned earlier, is another example of the ultimate commodification.<sup>104</sup>

Under the 1956 Supplementary Convention on the Abolition of Slavery, the Slave Trade, and Institutions and Practices Similar to Slavery, the definition of “slavery” was expanded to debt bondage.<sup>105</sup> Further outlawed was any institution where a woman, without a right to refuse, is promised or given in marriage in payment or consideration of money or services. A husband

cannot transfer his wife, nor can any woman be inherited on death or parents sell a young child.<sup>106</sup> Transporting slaves between countries—i.e., trafficked women—was also prohibited.<sup>107</sup> In addition, the International Labor Organization (ILO) also prohibits the conditions under which prostituted women are held.<sup>108</sup> The voices of the women are clear. They are held in slavery; they are being traded as slaves.

**The Convention Against Torture (CAT)** The international prohibition against torture is one of the most fundamental tenets of human rights law.<sup>109</sup> Torture is an assault on the person's identity, respect, and dignity. It often involves isolation, removal of clothing, assaulting sexual organs, depriving the victim of sleep, inflicting psychological and physical pain, and rape—many of the exact crimes prostituted women report on a routine basis. The human rights activist Barbara Rogalla suggests looking at individual instances of torture as a social process happening over time.<sup>110</sup> That process involves ongoing indignities and ill-treatment leading to psychological damage, isolation and the invisibility of the victim. That is exactly what happens to prostitution victims.

Sexual violence is a means of exercising power and domination over the victim to gain control, degrade, and humiliate. Rape is gender-based torture used to intimidate and humiliate women and strip women of their integrity and sense of self. The trauma extends far beyond the attack itself, including emotional torment, psychological damage, physical injuries, disease, social ostracism and other consequences that devastate the lives of women.<sup>111</sup> It attacks the essential physical and psychological integrity of a human being.<sup>112</sup> The International Criminal Tribunal for the Former Yugoslavia (ICTY) in *Furundzija*<sup>113</sup> stated that humanitarian law must include humiliation of the victim as a possible outcome of torture. In fact, the opinion analogized humiliation to intimidation, which is explicitly named.<sup>114</sup>

**The International Criminal Court** The International Criminal Court Statute defines crimes against humanity to include “rape, sexual slavery, enforced prostitution, forced pregnancy, enforced sterilization, or any other form of sexual violence of comparable gravity . . . when committed as part of a widespread or systemic attack directed against a civilian population, with knowledge of the attack . . .”<sup>115</sup> International jurisprudence has moved to recognize rape and other sexual offenses toward women for what they are—crimes.

**Ad Hoc Tribunals** The East Timor Regulations promulgated by the United Nations Transitional Administration list sexual offenses as a serious crime.<sup>116</sup> As crimes against humanity, it includes rape, sexual slavery, enforced prosti-

tution, and other forms of sexual violence of comparable style.<sup>117</sup> Torture is defined as the “infliction of severe pain or suffering either physical or mental in custody or under the control of the abuser.”<sup>118</sup>

In 1998, the Rwanda Tribunal defined rape as a form of genocide<sup>119</sup> and the Yugoslavia Tribunal defined rape as a form of torture in *Celebici*<sup>120</sup> and *Furundzija*.<sup>121</sup> The statutes of both tribunals list rape among the crimes against humanity and through the jurisprudence of both, rape and other forms of sexual and gender-based violence have been recognized as a form of genocide and torture.

The acts of the defendants at the ICTY<sup>122</sup> were very similar to the acts done to prostituted women on a daily basis, as found in the studies detailed in Part I. Soldiers rubbed a knife against a woman’s inner thigh and lower stomach, threatened to put a knife into her vagina, badly beat one victim, beat the women on the feet with a baton, and forced them to have oral and vaginal intercourse as well as lick their penises.<sup>123</sup> Victims were forced to stand naked, their children were threatened, and they were locked in a room with only a small blanket.<sup>124</sup> The court found that the victims experienced severe physical and mental suffering as a result.<sup>125</sup>

The Court held that under international human rights law, the prohibition on inhuman and degrading treatment and torture is a peremptory norm or *jus cogens*. In other words, a State cannot use any excuse to justify those acts, including the legalization of prostitution.<sup>126</sup> The fact that inhuman and degrading treatment is *jus cogens* prevents any State from passing any legislative, administrative, or judicial act authorizing the acts. States are actually obligated to prevent the acts and must take measures to end any such behavior. Any legislation permitting inhuman treatment to continue must be repealed.

Further, the State has an obligation to other States as well. The facts show that legalized prostitution drives sex trafficking. Therefore, States owe an obligation to other States to prevent sex trafficking by ending prostitution. The Convention Against Torture was not intended to leave persons without redress because their State was incapable or disinclined to protect them.<sup>127</sup> Victims are protected regardless of their characters, their own actions, or even their torturers.<sup>128</sup>

In another ICTY case, the female victims were locked in an apartment with no access to the outside world.<sup>129</sup> Their male captors had knives, rifles and pistols.<sup>130</sup> The women had to obey every command, including cleaning up after their tormenters and serving them food.<sup>131</sup> They were stripped, ordered to dance, and, ultimately, they were sold.<sup>132</sup> The tribunal found that such acts, “no doubt constitute serious violations of common Article 3,<sup>133</sup> entail

criminal responsibility under customary international law.”<sup>134</sup> The Court went further than the *Furundzija* Tribunal by discussing factors other than coercion or force that would render sex as rape. The underlying legal principle, it explained, was that sexual penetration is rape if it is not truly voluntary or consensual on the part of the victim, which goes beyond only looking at force but also looking at the issue of sexual autonomy. Sexual autonomy is violated whenever the person has not freely agreed to it or is otherwise not a voluntary participant.<sup>135</sup> Prostituted women continually say they have no ability to control whom they must service or which acts they must perform. In fact, they have *less* control in legalized brothels than on the street.

The absence of consent or voluntary participation was also discussed in *Dragoljub*.<sup>136</sup> Looking at the circumstances that define the vulnerability or deception of the victim, the Court concluded that the common denominator was that the perpetrator overcame the victim’s will or negated her ability to freely refuse sexual acts—temporarily or permanently.<sup>137</sup> It found that alleged consent is not a defense under the Rules of Procedure<sup>138</sup> because no person can consent to be a victim of crime. The opinion urged that the focus must remain on the criminal act, not on the behavior of the victim. Prostituted women are “seasoned” by beatings and rapes, deprived of their identification documents, left naked, locked in rooms until they learn that they have no hope of escape. Capitulation of the victim cannot be construed as “consent.”

**The European Court of Human Rights** The European Court of Human Rights (ECtHR) has established that filthy conditions, water shortages, skin infections, and sleep deprivation can constitute torture when the suffering is intense. Likewise, when the government refuses to intervene, it is systematically facilitating torture, and should be held liable under the Convention.<sup>139</sup> Many women in prostitution report such conditions. In places where prostitution is legalized, the state not only ignores the conditions, it legitimizes them. Therefore, States must be held accountable under ECtHR for their failure to eradicate torture.

In *Siliadin v. France*,<sup>140</sup> the ECtHR held that there had been a violation of Article 4 of the European Convention of Human Rights’ prohibition of servitude. The victim was a Tolese national who was brought to Paris at fifteen to do domestic work but who became an unpaid servant when her passport was confiscated.<sup>141</sup> The couple controlling her was first convicted, then acquitted on appeal, and then convicted again of making the victim work for them without pay.<sup>142</sup> However, the Court found that her working and living conditions were incompatible with human dignity.<sup>143</sup>

This decision was taken to the ECtHR as violating Article 4 against forced or compulsory labor. Given that the vast majority of women are coerced

into prostitution and 92 percent of prostituted women seek to escape, one can certainly argue that they are providing services under coercion.<sup>144</sup> The factors the Court used to find compulsory servitude in the *Siliadin* case were that her papers were confiscated; promises to adjust her immigration status were never carried out; she feared being arrested by the police; she had no freedom of movement or free time; she was subjected to complete dependence on the couple; and she had no hope that her situation would improve.<sup>145</sup> This describes precisely the condition of most prostituted women.

Torture does not need to be enumerated in the European Convention for an act to constitute a violation. Rape alone is sufficient to be defined as torture depending on the motive of the perpetrator. In *Ortiz v. Cramajo*, for example, the kidnapping, beating, and rape of a nun constituted torture.<sup>146</sup> In *Selmouni v. France*, the victim was beaten, sodomized, and threatened, which constituted torture.<sup>147</sup> The acts were considered to be universally intense, humiliating, heinous, and continuous so that they constituted torture rather than just degrading treatment. These are very similar or identical to acts prostituted women experience daily, sometimes under the auspices of “legal prostitution.”

In *Aydin v. Turkey*, the female detainee complained of rape and argued that it constituted torture.<sup>148</sup> She had been stripped, put into a car tire and spun around, beaten, sprayed with cold water from a high-pressure hose, blindfolded, and raped.<sup>149</sup> Medical evidence showed bruising and a torn hymen.<sup>150</sup> The Court reiterated that there could be no derogation from the prohibition on torture<sup>151</sup> because rape is an especially grave and abhorrent act that leaves deep psychological scars that do not respond to healing as quickly as other types of injuries.<sup>152</sup> Therefore, rape can be defined as torture rather than inhuman and degrading treatment.

Prison conditions that are more humane than the captivity of many prostitutes have been held, in some circumstances, to violate human rights.<sup>153</sup> In one case, the inmate only had access to an open toilet, a tap with cold water, two beds, a table and bench, central heating and a window with bars but no natural lighting. The inmate had books, food, soap, and toilet paper in the cell. The cell was overheated. The light was on twenty-four hours a day, but the radio was switched off at night. The inmate had only recently been allowed outside for walks. The Court found there was a violation of Article 3 of the Convention for the Protection of Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms based on these conditions.<sup>154</sup> In another case,<sup>155</sup> prisoners were held in cells with a metal frame bed with a mattress, blanket and chair. There was no natural light; the ventilation system did not work well and was noisy; there was no call system in the cell; and there were no facilities for exercise. This was held to violate the Convention as well.<sup>156</sup> Women held in prostitution

report being confined in much worse situations than those described by these prisoners, and they have not been convicted of any crime.

Sexual assault is a serious interference in a person's private life. It also is a crime. States must criminalize such acts and create possibilities for prosecuting the perpetrators of these assaults.<sup>157</sup> Physical integrity is a right protected by Article 8 of the European Convention on Human Rights.<sup>158</sup> Interference with the physical integrity of a person must thus be proscribed by law and requires consent.<sup>159</sup> States can curtail serious abuse, even if it takes place with the abused person's consent, by passing appropriate laws.<sup>160</sup> States, however, may interfere when very strong reasons exist for such interference. Such reasons could be the protection of minors, protection of others in dependent positions, or protection of people who cannot make their decisions in complete freedom. States can interfere with sexual acts that include the use of significant violence even if consent exists.<sup>161</sup> This has been done in a case concerning sadomasochistic acts.

In many ways tolerance for prostitution is analogous to antiquated views of sexual assault and domestic violence. It took a long time for institutions to understand that rape is violence and not sex. Likewise, it took a long time for the justice system to understand that domestic violence is not an acceptable part of the marriage contract. At one time it was considered men's right to beat, rape, sell and even kill their wives because they owned them. Such acts were not seen as "violence" or criminal. Historically speaking, it has been only recently that both women and men agreed that these acts are not acceptable and that women have all the human rights men do. Renunciation of the right of men to rape their wives is an even more recent phenomenon. The parallels among prostitution, domestic violence and marital rape are very strong. How long will it take us to see that prostitution is simply men paying to perpetrate violence against women?

### **Legalization of prostitution constitutes "state action" under international law**

Prostitution has been legalized in the Netherlands, Germany, New Zealand, some states of Australia, and in parts of Nevada in the United States.<sup>162</sup> Canada and Thailand are considering it.<sup>163</sup> In 2000, the Dutch Ministry of Justice argued for a legal quota of foreign "sex workers" to feed their prostitution market that demanded more "bodies."<sup>164</sup> Similarly, the European Court recognized prostitution as an economic activity so that more bodies could be supplied.<sup>165</sup>

The level of "state action" sufficient to be covered under international law does not need to be actual authority but can merely be the "semblance of official authority."<sup>166</sup> Legalization gives actual authority for the acts to occur.

The acts need not occur when the government has direct control over the victim but only the “consent or acquiescence of a public official” is necessary.<sup>167</sup> By legalizing prostitution, the government is giving its consent to the systemic violence toward women that is endemic to prostitution. Violence is the logical outcome of government policy legalizing prostitution.

International law cases have found that a person who knew sexual violence was occurring and allowed it to take place is responsible because her or his actions sent a clear signal of official tolerance.<sup>168</sup> The ICTY tribunal held that the *actus reus* of aiding and abetting in international law requires practical assistance, encouragement, or moral support that has a substantial effect on the perpetration of the crime.<sup>169</sup> It further held that mere knowledge that the actions aid and abet is sufficient for *mens rea*.<sup>170</sup> The facts show that legalizing prostitution increases both legal and illegal prostitution and does nothing to diminish harm to women. Rather, it increases harm to women.

The European Court of Human Rights held in *HLR v. France*<sup>171</sup> that Article 3 of the European Convention for the Protection of Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms relating to torture may also apply when the danger emanates from persons or groups of persons who are not public officials because of the absolute character of the right involved. Therefore, the State cannot escape liability by claiming that private citizens own the brothels. The State by its actions has authorized private citizens to engage in violence. There is nothing novel about applying international law to individuals who are outside the State. In fact international law binds every citizen just as municipal law does. Thus both the State and the individual are legally responsible.

### **Legalization of prostitution encourages human trafficking in violation of international law**

Without prostitution, which is the profit motive for sex trafficking, there would be no trafficking. “Trafficking and Prostitution are one in the same,” states anti-prostitution activist, Chong Kim. “How can they not be when human beings are being bought and sold for the sole purpose of marketing?”<sup>172</sup>

The CEDAW Committee has recognized that prostitution is intimately connected to the trafficking of women. In the concluding observation for Nepal, it voiced concern for the:

[H]igh incidence of prostitution and the increase in trafficking in women and girls,” especially for prostitution. The committee urged the State to review its current laws, to commit to implementing and enforcing compliance, and to assess their compatibility with the Convention. Also important, the committee urged States to “establish repatriation and rehabilitation programs, and to support services for victims of trafficking.”<sup>173</sup>

In its report for Cuba, the Committee acknowledged not only the increase in prostitution but also the need to attack the root causes of prostitution and provide rehabilitative programs for the women involved, citing programs that promote economic independence in women as particularly effective.<sup>174</sup> The Committee again urged the State to assess the effectiveness of its preventative measures and to align them with Article 6 of the Convention.<sup>175</sup> Legalizing prostitution does not attack these root causes, but feeds on the women's economic desperation.

### **Part III: Legalized prostitution violates key provisions of the UN Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW)**

The CEDAW Committee has recognized explicitly, as required by Article 6, that prostitution exposes women to violence and exploitation.<sup>176</sup> As such, women are exposed to increased violence, crime victimization, and health risks, which are key targets of CEDAW's goal to eliminate gender inequality.

There is a stark contrast between countries with legalized prostitution and criminalized prostitution in terms of the promotion of gender rights. On one hand, the abuse of women has become so entwined in Thailand that it makes up 4.3 billion dollars per year.<sup>177</sup> The sale and abuse of women's bodies that contributes to the maintenance of the Thai government and society for the benefit of men can be described as nothing but exploitation. The World Trade Organization has suggested counting the proceeds in the gross national product, suggesting that exploitation and abuse should be counted as legitimate profit. The result of the situation in Thailand is indicated by the CEDAW Committee's Concluding Observations, namely the concern "[t]hat traditional attitudes that foster discrimination against women and girls continue to prevail and to hinder the full implementation of the Convention."<sup>178</sup>

Rather than tackling the serious problem of discrimination against women in Thai society, the government compounds the problem by condoning the sale of women as objects for the use of men, which infects the entire culture and prevents the implementation of the CEDAW principles in the country. When women are commodities, they need be treated no better than other marketed products. Legalizing the sale of women only increases the problem, as the Committee has found.<sup>179</sup> Legalization allows for sex services to be advertised in daily newspapers, which significantly increases prostitution.

On the other hand, countries that criminalize prostitution have stronger records of preventing violence against women and children. In the 2001 remarks regarding Finland, the Committee pointed out not only that violence against women is a very serious human rights problem, but also that the government took it seriously and criminalized the buying of sexual services

from minors.<sup>180</sup> The report also highlighted encouraging shifts in attitudes toward legalized prostitution, including the decision of an eminent newspaper not to publish advertisements for phone sex lines.

The Committee report further observes the vulnerability of immigrant women in countries with legalized prostitution. The Netherlands report, for instance, once again showed an increase in violence against immigrant women, and higher rates of sexual violence against women as a whole.<sup>181</sup> Likewise, in Spain, 9 out of 10 prostituted women are from other countries, and many are there illegally, i.e., trafficked.<sup>182</sup> The leftist union found these facts “alarming” and called for the “elimination” of prostitution, which it considered “not work, but a modern form of slavery, inequality and gender violence.”<sup>183</sup> Their report said 95 percent of prostitution is not voluntary.<sup>184</sup> As for the remaining 5 percent, “the description of voluntary must be viewed in the context of the social, cultural and economic conditions that women face.”<sup>185</sup>

These outcomes are no surprise because the legalization of prostitution creates the impression that women are suitable targets of violence. Violent behaviors against women have been associated with attitudes that promote men’s beliefs that they are entitled to sexual access to women, that they are superior to women, and that they are licensed as sexual aggressors.<sup>186</sup>

Not only are certain women—including immigrant women—more vulnerable to abuse through prostitution, but legalization also promotes other criminal activity, as evidenced by the CEDAW Committee.<sup>187</sup> Legalized prostitution incentivizes illegal migration, and provides a lucrative source of money for criminal gangs.<sup>188</sup> To effectively address organized criminal enterprises, the international community must be willing to identify, and eliminate, the inherent harms of prostitution.

Finally, another major concern found in the CEDAW report is the effect of legalized prostitution on women’s health. The Committee, for example, has recognized the risk posed by HIV/AIDS and STDs, stating that it is “[c]oncerned that th[e] women are exposed to HIV/AIDS and health risks and that existing legislation encourages mandatory testing and isolation.”<sup>189</sup> In affirming that response to the Guyana report, the Committee stated that “in the light of the high incidence of HIV/AIDS in Guyana, full attention must be paid to the health services available to prostitutes.”<sup>190</sup>

### **Legalization does not attack the poverty that the committee has recognized as a commanding factor forcing women into prostitution**

According to official UNDP data, almost half the world’s population lives on less than US \$1 per day. Of this number, 70 percent are women. The ILO

report made it perfectly clear that women are forced into prostitution due to economic need and sheer survival.<sup>191</sup> Under such extreme conditions, it is unlikely that any of these women offer genuine consent to be used as prostitutes.

Committee reports repeatedly observed a connection between poverty and prostitution. The CEDAW committee questioned, in the Finland Concluding Observations, “[w]hether an increase in prostitution and traffic in women was noticeable in view of the dire economic situation of the Baltic States and whether related interim measures had been taken.”<sup>192</sup> The Committee made a similar observation in its report on Fiji, stating its concern with the increasing prostitution problem because of economic hardship.<sup>193</sup> Likewise in the Czech Republic Conclusions, the Committee recognized that discrimination against women (e.g. wage disparities), segregation into low paying jobs, rising unemployment, and the lack of opportunities for women has been a driving force for prostitution and trafficking.<sup>194</sup> To combat these considerable problems, the Committee recommended that the government work to fight the feminization of poverty and to improve the economic situation of women in order to prevent trafficking and prostitution.

Finally, the link between prostitution and the lack of job opportunities was highlighted in the Committee’s report on Cuba.<sup>195</sup> The Committee credited both a growing tourist base and economic problems for women as the impetus behind the rebirth of prostitution in Cuba.<sup>196</sup> Again, the Committee appealed to the Cuban government “[t]o offer more and better job opportunities to women who engaged in prostitution, and not to place the sole responsibility for prostitution on the women themselves.”<sup>197</sup>

So long as women are denied very basic means of survival—decent economic opportunities and equality in the marketplace—they can never hope to achieve social equality. Maintaining prostitution as a viable last refuge for poverty-stricken women is inherently untenable. So long as prostitution remains as an “option” for poor women, there will be less incentive to develop educational opportunities, job programs, or economic policies that could lift these women out of poverty in a positive, therapeutic fashion.

### **Legalization of prostitution violates CEDAW Articles 2(f) and 5(a) to eliminate practices based on the idea of the inferiority of women**

Article 2(f) of CEDAW mandates that parties to the Convention shall “take all appropriate measures, including legislation, to modify or abolish existing laws, regulations, customs and practices which constitute discrimination against women.”<sup>198</sup> Article 5(a) requires “all appropriate measures” be taken to “modify the social and cultural patterns of conduct of men and women,” so as to eliminate prejudices, customs, and any other behaviors or

practices founded on the idea that either gender is inferior to the other or on gender stereotypes.<sup>199</sup>

The definition of “harmful traditional practices” was first offered in a 1995 UN Fact Sheet.<sup>200</sup> As well as damaging the health of women and girls, traditional and cultural practices are said to “reflect values and beliefs held by members of a community for periods often spanning generations.”<sup>201</sup> These practices are in place to benefit men. They are “consequences of the value placed on women and the girl child by society,” and they occur in an “environment of discrimination, which denies women and the girl child equal access to health care, education, employment and wealth.”<sup>202</sup> They persist because they are not questioned and eventually take on an aura of morality in the eyes of those practicing them.

Prostitution fulfills this part of the “harmful traditional practices” definition very well. Defenders of prostitution tend to say that it is “the oldest profession” and often use examples from prehistory to justify the view that prostitution should be honored and celebrated.<sup>203</sup> One problem with such celebration is that the proponents assume a golden age in which women were equal and in which the form of prostitution that existed was empowering to women rather than abusive.

But there is no good evidence to suggest that prostitution had its origins in an egalitarian society. Gerda Lerner attributes prostitution’s origins to the practice of slavery in Mesopotamia, where extra slave women were placed in brothels.<sup>204</sup> Similarly, Julianna Howell notes that when legislation legalizing prostitution in Victoria, Australia was introduced, “a common view expressed by members of parliament (MPs) [was] that prostitution is the ‘oldest profession’ and one that will never disappear.”<sup>205</sup> A Victorian MP, who had accepted the inevitability of prostitution told the story of “one of the great [Australian] dynasties,” which was founded when the “right man” married a “humble prostitute.”<sup>206</sup> The historical evidence of the longevity of prostitution, and indeed its glorification, in different forms, can also be used to support the idea that prostitution should be categorized as a harmful traditional practice.

### **The legalization of prostitution perpetuates gender inequality under the guise of women’s empowerment**

All of the commotion emanating from the debates presently raging in the international community of non-government organizations and feminist academics about prostitution concentrate upon women as if men were not involved in prostitution at all. Separating “forced” from “free” prostitution, as some sex work and even anti-trafficking organizations now do, encour-

ages the exclusion of the male buyers, and those who make profits from that abuse, from consideration. But without these considerations, an accurate picture of prostitution is impossible to achieve. Legalized prostitution exists for the benefit of men.

It is a socially constructed masculine sexual desire that provides the stimulus to the prostitution industry. Women cannot become prostitutes without men's demand to exercise their sexuality in the bodies of women bought for that purpose. The prostitution industry exploits the economic, physical, and social powerlessness of women and children, in order to service what is primarily a male desire.

Prostitution is not about women enjoying rights over their own bodies. On the contrary, it is an expression of men's control over women's sexuality. It is the hiring out of one's body for the purposes of sexual intercourse, abuse, and manifestations of undifferentiated male lust. It is about gender, ethnic, age, racial, and class power relations. By no means is it the "consent of two adults," when the purchasing party happens to be socially constructed as "the superior sex," or "the better class," "the more mature" or "the lighter skinned," among other characterizations."<sup>207</sup>

In western cultures women are conceptualized as freely choosing prostitution while the male abusers are invisible.<sup>208</sup> Perhaps this is a testament to the growing acceptance that women possess free choice. More likely, however, is the observation that men need to remain invisible if the social harm of their woman-buying behavior is to be hidden from their women partners, relatives, and workmates. Thus, prostitution, and the sins that it embodies, remains primarily a "female problem." This idea of the female prostitute as the carrier of sin is reflected in the motivations of legalization. When legalization is enacted in the present, the preservation of public health from sexually transmitted diseases is generally given as the most important aim. In fact, the object is to protect the health of the male buyers—not to prevent women from further harm.

A comparison can be made here with female genital mutilation (FGM),<sup>209</sup> which is often represented as something that women choose for their female children. This practice is usually carried out by women alone and men are absolved of responsibility. However, feminists campaigning against FGM have consistently stressed that FGM occurs so that women may conform to male ideas of female sexuality, and it is indeed male requirements that underlie the practice.<sup>210</sup>

Further proof that the system of legal prostitution is set up for the benefit of men and not the protection of women is in Australia's Occupational Health

and Safety (OSHA) codes.<sup>211</sup> OSHA laws guarantee the right of all workers not to have their health put at risk through carrying out the ordinary requirements of their work.<sup>212</sup> Therefore, to protect the “workers” from health risks of STDs, the customers—not the prostituted women—should be the ones required to have health checks prior to any contact.<sup>213</sup> A medical certificate, updated monthly, should be required from each customer and so on.

Some argue that because the woman is the seller, she must comply with certain regulations to avoid “*caveat emptor*.” However, then it becomes clear that the practice has nothing to do with women’s autonomy or dignity, but her status as a product. It is not an item she is selling or even a service. Instead, she is selling the right to do something to her body. Society does not allow complete control over our own bodies—we cannot legally sell a kidney though we can give one away. We cannot sell a baby though we can give one away. Laws set certain baselines to illustrate what a society defines as human rights, autonomy, and dignity.

The OSHA regulations in Australia also say that a woman can refuse to have sex with a man who will not put on a condom.<sup>214</sup> But how should this be enforced? A video camera in every room? A panic button around the sex worker’s neck—which might lead to her being strangled? A microphone, perhaps, where she will yell out a magic word and guards will come and remove him? Should he then be arrested? Some rooms now have three panic buttons. At the least, the brothels should keep a computerized list of men who have refused to wear condoms and check the identification of the men upon entry, refusing entry to those on the list. There are no known instances of this having been done, however.

The Australian government has a document on the “Resourcing Health and Education in the Sex Industry” website that clearly instructs inexperienced, and probably very young, prostituted women that they should be nice to customers, and that prostitution is not abusive. “Tips for Novices” tells women to *respect their customers*, stating that “[u]nless a customer is terribly rude there is no reason to cop an attitude with him or her. Both you and your customers get something valuable out of the transaction that takes place. It behooves you to honor the mutual exchange.”<sup>215</sup> These instructions are provided by a state-financed and state-run organization. The state seems to have taken sides here, serving the interests of the pimps rather than the abused women. Women must smile their way through the abuse they experience and not think negatively about it.<sup>216</sup> In fact, the state tells them their decision to become a prostitute deserves as much respect as Mother Theresa’s decision to become a nun.<sup>217</sup>

## Prostitution has started to take on an aura of morality

Although prostitution traditionally has led to punishment and social isolation for women (although not for the men who benefit from it), now it has been legalized on a large scale. When the 1998 ILO report on prostitution, *The Sex Sector*, can call for the recognition of the usefulness of prostitution to the economies of South East Asia, then the status of prostitution as an industry starts to take on the appearance of a positive good, rather than a social evil.<sup>218</sup> The status of prostituted women does not necessarily change, however, even though the business of making a profit from the industry can become respectable.

The sex industry is a powerful educator itself, creating its own morality through pornography. Pornography consists of photographs and moving images of women being paid to perform sexual acts, i.e., prostitution. It conveys important messages that legitimize men's prostitution abuse. It teaches that women like and crave to be sexually used, despite the fact that the women are in fact simulating desire or are even enslaved and clearly abused. It teaches the practices of prostitution as what sex is. Pornography is, as Kathleen Barry argues, the "propaganda of women hatred," but it is also the force which propels the prostitution industry to expand and teaches new generations of men a morality where the abuse of women in a sexual context is appropriate.<sup>219</sup>

Prostitution is increasingly promoted as a therapeutic institution for lonely, busy, elderly, or disabled men. Organizations, such as Touching Base in Sydney, Australia, promote prostitution among disabled and aged care organizations, and enlist community figures such as the Governor of New South Wales to advocate on behalf of their organization. The rhetoric of organizations such as Touching Base attempt to justify men's use of women in prostitution under the guise of "sexual rights," without regard for the rights of the women. The organizations distort sympathies for the situations of people with disabilities to promote prostitution. For example, Touching Base's website offers that the organization was "developed to assist people with disabilities and sex workers to connect with each other, focusing on access, discrimination, human rights, legal issues, and attitudinal barriers that both communities face."<sup>220</sup> Surely there is nothing related to true women's empowerment in this arrangement.

Prostitution is further given an aura of morality via academic rationalizations, which represent it as good for women, as embodying women's choice and agency and even as "feminism in action." Thus prostitution is depicted as contributing to women's empowerment and those who continue to point out the brutality involved in men's prostitution behavior can be said to be

acting against women's interests. Mentioning the men whose interests create and maintain prostitution becomes a social solecism.

Rather than striving to eliminate gender inequality through prostitution, a significant amount of energy is being put toward better integrating prostitution into the global market. At a conference in the Balkans in the late 1990s, co-organized by the anti-trafficking organization La Strada, a Transparency International spokesperson actually stated that promoting a higher class of prostitutes is "improving the product," and making it easier for johns to find cheaper women is "making it easier for the customer to find the right product."<sup>221</sup> This illustrates two critical points: (1) that legalizing prostitution means women become commodities in the stream of commerce; and (2) that once prostitution is legal, all women potentially are prostitutes. The state can no longer protect women from it, or prohibit women from doing it, and can force women to do it.<sup>222</sup>

### **Legislation of prostitution violates community norms**

Some states and even international and United Nations organizations exhibit a schizophrenic attitude toward prostitution. A UN/AIDS and World Health Organization (WHO) condom campaign in Thailand humiliated Thai women by posting their photographs in brothels if they had agreed to sex without a condom.<sup>223</sup> Men who refused to have sex without a condom were not similarly humiliated. In 2001, a WHO staff member, Dr. Cris Tunon, suggested that we should "accept the imperfections of society."<sup>224</sup> In that case, should we then accept slavery and torture along with prostitution? The universal answer is "no." Individuals and institutions that advocate for kind and just treatment of fellow human beings require that the answer be "no." Yet we tend to accept the rape and abuse of women, simply because it is so widespread and commonplace. In the 1980s, a lobbyist in Arizona argued exactly that—because discrimination against women was so common to prohibit it would diminish the seriousness of the law and the attention that could be paid to other marginalized groups.<sup>225</sup> It is a twisted logic that does not pass inspection.

Moreover, countries considering the legalization of prostitution are not paying attention to harsh lessons learned elsewhere<sup>226</sup> In fact, "the reports from Australia and New Zealand claim that such legalization led to more organized crime-controlled street prostitution 'terrorizing' communities, illegal brothels and a rise in victimized children and human trafficking."<sup>227</sup> Prostituted women generally feel that laws do little about violence, and that violence is a harmful but inevitable part of the sex industry. Ultimately, social norms and prohibitions regarding trafficking, slavery, violence, and exploitation of women and children have been violated by all countries with

legalized prostitution, and they are guaranteed to be violated in countries that legalize in the future.

Brenda Zurita of Concerned Women For America, an national organization that campaigns against sex trafficking, cited the case of Amsterdam to make her point that prostitution is not a profession but exploitation:

Amsterdam is known for prostitution. Its red light district draws tourists from around the globe in search of sex and voyeurism. So, how did legalizing prostitution work for Amsterdam? Amsterdam's mayor admitted on October 20, 2005 that the Dutch experiment to end abuse by legalizing prostitution has failed. An article in *Life Site News* quotes Mayor Job Cohen, "Almost five years after the lifting of the brothel ban, we have to acknowledge that the aims of the law have not been reached. Lately we've received more and more signals that abuse still continues. The police admit, "We are in the midst of modern slavery."<sup>228</sup>

Eighty percent of the women in Dutch brothels are trafficked, for example.<sup>229</sup> As other illegal behaviors are inherently tied to prostitution, the legalization of prostitution violates underlying community norms and standards associated with such behavior, albeit cloaked in the legitimacy that legalization provides.

## **Part IV: Solutions—to end exploitation**

### **Demand must be attacked**

There have long been viable solutions aimed at eliminating gender-based violence rather than sanctioning it. The CEDAW Committee comments regarding Norway—where buying sex is illegal but selling it is not—recognized that in spite of various steps taken to assist victims, "[v]iolence against women does not seem to have been reduced."<sup>230</sup> Likewise, child abuse had increased, especially incest,<sup>231</sup> along with an increase in hardcore pornography, prostitution and trafficking.<sup>232</sup> Whether looking at individual history, re-victimization, power relations, or family patterns, legalizing prostitution has a negative impact on every indicator of violence against women. The men who engage in it have more discriminatory attitudes toward women and are more accepting of prostitution and rape myths as well as being more violent themselves.<sup>233</sup> A thriving sex industry increases child prostitution and other sex crimes<sup>234</sup> and has a negative effect on how women are regarded by men.<sup>235</sup> The lack of gender equality promotes violence against women.

Norway has attempted to look not only at the women prostitutes but at their male consumers. The Committee in its report on Norway referenced a study that represented "prostitution as a problem that is not simply a problem of women but of male sexual needs and desire to 'control sexual relations.'"<sup>236</sup> This finding by the Norwegian government fits clearly within the feminist perspective and empirical evidence. The problem is not the women; the prob-

lem is the gender relationship of power and control. Legalizing prostitution only institutionalizes that relationship and gives it government credibility.

The missing link is the user, the customer, the john.<sup>237</sup> On the rare occasions when a trafficker is caught, she or he may get a lengthy sentence. Often, when the victims are caught, they too are punished or immediately deported. But the customers, who are creating the demand without which there would be no prostitution, rarely bear any penalty. These customers may be having sex with children, often knowingly or at their own request, or with women they can see are battered and bruised. Yet they face far fewer legal or societal consequences.

Studies of the customers show their use of prostitutes is tied to their disregard for women. A john who was guaranteed anonymity said prostitution was like “renting an organ for ten minutes.” Another man said, “I use them like I might use any other amenity, a restaurant, or a public convenience.”<sup>238</sup>

As writer Joan Smith postulates, many assumptions exist regarding the interrelatedness of male sexuality and prostitution:

One is the rarely challenged claim that there is something peculiar to male sexuality that makes men entitled to sexual release whenever they want it; another is that women are a class from which men should expect to get sex, regardless of the damage they inflict on individuals. In that sense, it is just as much an abuse of human rights as conventional slavery, which assumed that Africans could be bought and sold for use by white people.<sup>239</sup>

But there is a shifting understanding of this interrelatedness. The CEDAW Committee has recognized more than once that the client and procurer must face criminal penalties to end prostitution, and that the responsibility for ending prostitution should not be placed on the women but on the procurers and clients.<sup>240</sup> That is to say, there is a shift away from male entitlement and toward male culpability.

This shift, however, is not without skepticism. In the 2001 Concluding Observations<sup>241</sup> the Committee expressed concern that Sweden’s approach to penalizing the buyer might increase clandestine prostitution while likewise expressing concern that Sweden has become a destination for trafficked women. The Committee urged the Government to evaluate the policy, which it has done. The effects of legalization on the numbers of women involved in prostitution is clear from a comparison with Germany, which has legalized brothels and has 3.8 prostituted people per 1000 population, and Sweden, which penalizes the male buyers and has 0.3 prostituted people per 1000 population.<sup>242</sup>

In fact, the effect of the Swedish law has been dramatic. Official figures show that the number of women involved in prostitution fell from 2,500 before

the law came into force in 1999 to 1,500 in 2002.<sup>243</sup> By 2004 the recruitment of women into street prostitution had almost halted.<sup>244</sup> With a population of 9 million, Sweden is estimated to have only 500 street prostitutes, while neighboring Denmark, with a population just over half that size, had between 5,500 and 7,800 in 2004, half of whom, it is estimated, were victims of trafficking.<sup>245</sup> In contrast, a five-year evaluation of the German law shows that it has neither improved conditions for women in the prostitution industry nor helped women to leave. It has also failed “to reduce crime in the world of prostitution.”<sup>246</sup> The reported results are that “prostitution should not be considered to be a reasonable means for securing one’s living.”<sup>247</sup>

Supporters of the Swedish law say it has also had an impact on trafficking into Sweden, with the National Criminal Investigation Department (NCID) reporting that the country is no longer an attractive market for foreign gangs.<sup>248</sup> Intercepted telephone conversations show that pimps and traffickers express frustration about setting up shop in Sweden, preferring to operate in Denmark, Germany, the Netherlands, and Spain. In its 2004 report the NCID concluded that the law “continues to function as a barrier against the establishment of traffickers in Sweden”; it estimates that roughly 400–600 women are trafficked into Sweden each year, compared with between 10,000 and 15,000 into Finland.<sup>249</sup> The law’s opponents claim it has made street prostitution more risky because the few remaining clients tend to be more “perverted,” but most of them concede that it has reduced demand.<sup>250</sup>

Norway adopted the model in 2009 and has seen a 20 percent decrease in street prostitution, 16 percent in indoor prostitution and a 60 percent decrease in advertisements for sexual activities.<sup>251</sup> It appears that the Swedish approach is a strong, viable method to ending exploitation and prostitution of women. The Swedish government’s premier vision has inspired the international community, including the CEDAW Committee, to begin to recognize that prostitution is not some inevitable societal fixture, but is driven by the patriarchal expectation of males to have sexual access to females on demand. The success of the Swedish approach clearly shows the way forward for implementation of Article 6.

### **States must address patriarchy in social relationships**

Accepting the myth that men possess uncontrollable sexual urges and that prostitution is a way to prevent men from raping innocent women is seen as the ultimate justification for prostitution.<sup>252</sup> The Whore/Madonna dichotomy then continues; some women can be raped, others cannot. As scholars Vednita Carter and Evelina Giobbe state, “Prostitution exists in and is maintained by a male-controlled society where violence against women and children is

pandemic and racism flourishes.”<sup>253</sup> Prostitution functions in tandem with racism and sexism and reduces women to objects.<sup>254</sup>

Diane Matte, Coordinator of the International Secretariat of the World March of Women, has outlined the four institutions that maintain the patriarchal system of exploitation of women: marriage, maternity, heterosexuality, and prostitution.<sup>255</sup> While challenges exist in all four, the least progress has been made with prostitution. According to Matte, it seems that the greater the strides women make in one area of freedom, the more they are pushed back in another. Ownership and use of women’s bodies by men is the clearest example that women do not have freedom. Yet instead of the practice declining, it is actually increasing, and women who speak out against it are pilloried. As Matte puts it:

If we truly want to address the issue of violence against prostituted women, then, we must tackle inequality between women and men in a much broader way. We must above all challenge the demand, i.e., the fact that men want to purchase sexual services, and make the necessary links with the maintenance of women’s inferior status. Remember, too, that the institution of prostitution concerns all women. Under patriarchy, the man/buyer does not wonder if the woman wants to be a prostitute. He prostitutes her.<sup>256</sup>

## **Conclusion**

Research clearly has shown that women who are exploited via prostitution suffer through the same kinds of acts suffered by torture victims, have the same kinds of injuries, and retain the same harms. The victims of prostitution suffer the injuries acutely and chronically. In locations where prostitution is legalized, women suffer these injuries with the permission of the State. The State, by its acquiescence in the legalization and its support of the direct actors, bears responsibility and must be held accountable.

States have an obligation to respect human rights. It cannot uphold human rights by supporting a regime to sell women as commodities in the market place. States also have an obligation to fulfill the substantive requirements of human rights. It can only be done by focusing on ending the demand for prostituted women and creating the conditions whereby women and children cannot be coerced into prostitution. This begins with ending violence against children in the home, marital rape, domestic violence, inequality in the work place, sexual harassment, lack of political representation and the feminization of poverty—not by further legitimizing the ultimate inequality- prostitution.

---

## NOTES

1. Gunilla Ekberg, *The Swedish Law that Prohibits the Purchase of Sexual Services: Best Practices for Prevention of Prostitution and Trafficking in Human Beings*, 10 VIOLENCE AGAINST WOMEN 1187 (2004). Gunilla Ekberg was Special Advisor to the

- Swedish government on human trafficking. In 2005, the United Nations Development Program (UNDP) asked her to evaluate the mandate of the National Rapporteur on Trafficking in Women in Nepal. Since 2007, she has been Co-Executive Director of the Coalition Against Trafficking in Women International, (CATW) an international non-governmental organization.
2. U.S. Dept. of Health & Human Services, Admin. for Children & Families, Fact Sheet: Human Trafficking, *available at* [http://www.acf.hhs.gov/trafficking/about/fact\\_human.html](http://www.acf.hhs.gov/trafficking/about/fact_human.html) (last visited Sept. 17, 2011).
  3. *Id.*
  4. *Twice As Many Men Pay For Sex*, BBC NEWS, Dec. 5, 2005, *at* <http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/health/4482970.stm>.
  5. Ekberg, *supra* note 1, *at* 1190.
  6. Melissa Farley & Jacqueline Lynne, *Prostitution of Indigenous Women: Sex Inequality and the Colonization of Canada's First Nations Women*, 6 FOURTH WORLD J. 1 (2005), *available at* [http://www.cwis.org/fwj/61/prostitution\\_of\\_indigenous\\_women.htm](http://www.cwis.org/fwj/61/prostitution_of_indigenous_women.htm) (with registration to the Ctr. of World Indigenous Studies).
  7. *Myths and Facts About Decriminalization of Prostitution*, INDYMEDIA-QUEBEC (CMAQ), OCT. 21, 2005, *AT* <HTTP://WWW.CMAQ.NET/NODE/22571> (LAST VISITED SEPT. 17, 2011).
  8. G.A. res. 34/180, 34 U.N. GAOR Supp. (No. 46) at 193, U.N. Doc. A/34/46, entered into force 3 September 1981.
  9. Winston P. Nagan & Lucie Atkins, *The International Law of Torture: From Universal Proscription to Effective Application and Enforcement*, 14 HARV. HUM. RTS. J. 87 (2001).
  10. *See generally*, Catherine A. MacKinnon, *Prostitution and Civil Rights*, 1 MICH. J. GENDER & L. 13 (1993).
  11. *Id.* "Women are prostituted precisely in order to be degraded and subjected to cruel and brutal treatment without human limits..."
  12. Melissa Farley, et al., *Prostitution in Five Countries: Violence and Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder*, 8 FEMINISM AND PSYCHOL., NOV. 1998, *at* 406.
  13. *Id.* *at* 406-426.
  14. *Id.*
  15. *Infra* Part II, The ad hoc tribunals, notes 130 & 131.
  16. Posting of Nigerian Women Tortured by Prostitution Ring in Greece, *at* <http://tvol.blogspot.com/2005/08/nigerian-women-tortured-by.html> (Aug. 15, 2005, 9:30 EST).
  17. *Id.*
  18. Farley et al., *supra* note 12, *at* 406-426.
  19. Hilary Sunghee Seo, *Prostitution: Reality versus Myth*, KWAU NEWS MAGAZINE, Nov. 29, 2004, *available at* [http://web.archive.org/web/20050310164844/http://www.women21.or.kr/news/W\\_English/W\\_News/W\\_News\\_View.asp?ENID=13&page=1&Rpos=2](http://web.archive.org/web/20050310164844/http://www.women21.or.kr/news/W_English/W_News/W_News_View.asp?ENID=13&page=1&Rpos=2).
  20. Farley & Lynne, *supra* note 6.
  21. JANICE G. RAYMOND ET AL., A COMPARATIVE STUDY OF WOMEN TRAFFICKED IN THE MIGRATION PROCESS: PATTERNS, PROFILES AND HEALTH CONSEQUENCES OF SEXUAL EXPLOITATION IN FIVE COUNTRIES (INDONESIA, THE PHILIPPINES, THAILAND, VENEZUELA AND THE UNITED STATES) (2002), *available at* <http://action.web.ca/home/catw/attach/CATW%20Comparative%20Study%202002.pdf>.

22. *Id.* at 61.
23. *Id.* at 82-84.
24. *Id.* at 110.
25. *Id.* at 140-141.
26. *Id.* at 141.
27. *Id.* at 168-171.
28. *Id.* at 197.
29. *Id.*
30. *Id.* at 200 (referring to Russian/NIS women, however, higher reports of violence against other women is consistent throughout the U.S. report and other country reports in the study).
31. Patricia Hynes & Janice Raymond, *Put in Harm's Way: The Neglected Health Consequences of Sex Trafficking in the United States*, in *POLICING THE NATIONAL BODY, SEX, RACE AND CRIMINALIZATION* (Jael Silliman & Anannya Bhattacharjee eds., 2002).
32. See Farley et al., *supra* note 12, at 406-426.
33. See, e.g., CECILIE HOIGARD & LIVFINSTAD, *BACKSTREETS: PROSTITUTION, MONEY AND LOVE* 132 (1986) ("Regardless of the variations in the type of prostitution, women feel that they have to rent out the most intimate parts of the body to anonymous strangers to use as a hole to jerk off in. The women try to keep themselves as unharmed as possible from this massive invasion by maintaining a distance from the customer."); E. Giobbe, *Prostitution: Buying the Right to Rape*, in *RAPE AND SEXUAL ASSAULT III: A RESEARCH HANDBOOK* 143 (A.W. Burgess, ed. 1991) ("I would numb my feelings. I wouldn't even feel like I was in my body. I would actually leave my body and go somewhere else with my thoughts and with my feelings until he got off, and it was over with. I don't know how else to explain it except that it felt like rape. It was rape to me."); J.L. WILLIAMS, *SOLD OUT: A RECOVERY GUIDE FOR PROSTITUTES ANONYMOUS* (1991) (available from P.O. Box 3279, North Las Vegas, NV 89036) ("I would just go someplace else mentally as well as emotionally. Soon I just lost track of days at a time. When I was awake, I started feeling 'invisible.' When I would come back home from a call, I used to stand in front of a mirror and pinch myself just to see if I was real. Spending months with people just looking at your body can make you wonder if 'you' exist at all.").
34. C.A. Ross, M. Farley, & H.L. Schwartz, *Dissociation Among Women in Prostitution*, in *PROSTITUTION, TRAFFICKING, & TRAUMATIC STRESS* 199 (M. Farley, ed. 2003).
35. Farley et al., *supra* note 12, at 406-426.
36. *Id.*
37. Melissa Farley, *Bad for the Body, Bad for the Heart: Prostitution Harms Women Even if Legalized or Decriminalized*, 10 *VIOLENCE AGAINST WOMEN*, Oct. 2004, at 1087-1125; see also, Melissa Farley, et al., *Prostitution and Trafficking in Nine Countries: An Update on Violence and Posttraumatic Stress Disorder*, 2 *J. TRAUMA PRAC.*, ISSUE 3-4, 33-74 (2003-4).
38. *AIDS Stalks Imported Sex Slaves*, *SOUTH CHINA MORNING POST*, NOV. 10, 2003.
39. See generally, Dorchen Leidholdt, *Prostitution and Trafficking in Women: An Intimate Relationship*, *J. TRAUMA PRAC.*, VOL. 2, ISSUE 3-4, 167-183 (2003-4)(documenting the scope and nature of Europe's sex industry through a scholar's personal travel narrative).

40. *Id.*
41. *E.g.*, W. Freed, *From Duty to Despair: Brothel Prostitution in Cambodia*, 2 J. TRAUMA PRAC., ISSUE 3-4, 133-146 (2003-4)(analyzing the negative impact of sexual exploitation on the perceptions of prostituted Cambodian women and how such perceptions affect their status and life chances).
42. *See* Leidholdt, *supra* note 39.
43. *Id.*
44. *See* Farley, *Bad for the Body, Bad for the Heart, supra* note 37.
45. *Id.* at 1101.
46. *Id.*
47. *Id.* at 1094.
48. *Id.* at 1101.
49. Kasumi Nakagawa, SEX WORKERS ON THE STREET: LIVING WITH VIOLENCE (2005).
50. *Id.*
51. I. Vanwesenbeeck, et al., *Professional HIV Risk Taking, Levels of Victimization, and Well-Being in Female Prostitutes in the Netherlands*, ARCHIVES SEXUAL BEHAV., Oct. 1995, Vol. 24, Issue 5, 503-515.
52. Claude Jaget, PROSTITUTES, OUR LIFE (1980).
53. *Id.* at 75.
54. Farley et al., *supra* note 12.
55. *Id.*
56. Louise Williams, WIVES, MISTRESSES AND MATRIARCHS: ASIAN WOMEN TODAY 161 (1998).
57. RAYMOND ET AL., *supra* note 21, at 66.
58. *Id.* at 217.
59. Joan Smith, *Why British Men Are Rapists*, THE NEW STATESMAN (U.K.), JAN. 23, 2006, AT 1.
60. Farley, *Bad for the Body, supra* note 37, at 1103.
61. The average age of entry into prostitution is 13–14 years. *See* M.H. Silbert & A.M. Pines, *Victimization of Street Prostitutes*, 7 VICTIMOLOGY 122 (1982); *see also* D. KELLY WEISBERG, CHILDREN OF THE NIGHT: A STUDY OF ADOLESCENT PROSTITUTION (1985).
62. Mary Jordan, *Shame and Survival*, WASH. POST, reprinted in THE CAMBODIA DAILY, December 18-19, 2004.
63. *Id.*
64. *See* PROSTITUTION, TRAFFICKING AND TRAUMATIC STRESS (Melissa Farley ed., 2003).
65. Report of the U.N. Special Reporter on the Human Rights Aspects of the Victims of Trafficking in Persons, Especially Women and Children, E/CN.4/2006/62 (Feb. 20, 2006) (prepared by Sigma Huda), at para. 40 – 43, *available at* <http://www.unhcr.org/refworld/pdfid/48abd53dd.pdf>.
66. *Sex Work Allowed for Teacher: Anti-Discrimination Commissioner Susan Booth*, HERALD SUN (AUSTL.), Nov. 8, 2005, *at* [http://www.scarletalliance.org.au/media/News\\_Item.2005-11-08.0932](http://www.scarletalliance.org.au/media/News_Item.2005-11-08.0932).

67. Youngbee Kim, *German's Legalized Prostitution Brought More Exploitation than Emancipation to Women*, NAT'L HUMAN RIGHTS EXAMINER, May 26, 2010, *available at* <http://www.examiner.com/human-rights-in-national/german-s-legalized-prostitution-brought-more-exploitation-than-emancipation-to-women>.
68. *A consumer guide to prostitutes is a click away*, MSNBC.COM, Jan. 20, 2006, *at* [http://www.msnbc.msn.com/id/10879309/ns/technology\\_and\\_science-tech\\_and\\_gadgets/t/consumer-guide-prostitutes-click-away/](http://www.msnbc.msn.com/id/10879309/ns/technology_and_science-tech_and_gadgets/t/consumer-guide-prostitutes-click-away/).
69. *Id.*
70. Lara Fergus, *Trafficking in Women for Sexual Exploitation*, AUSTRALIAN CENTRE FOR THE STUDY OF SEXUAL ASSAULT, BRIEFING NO. 5 (2005).
71. Farley et al., *supra* note 12.
72. Janice G. Raymond, *10 Reasons for Not Legalizing Prostitution*, 2 J. TRAUMA PRAC., VOL. 2, ISSUE 3-4, 315-332 (2003-4); *SEE ALSO* PROSTITUTION, TRAFFICKING, & TRAUMATIC STRESS, *supra* note 64, at 199.
73. Raymond, *10 Reasons for Not Legalizing Prostitution*, *supra* note 72, at 317.
74. Shelia Jeffreys, Kathy Chambers, & Caroline Spenser, SHADOW REPORT FOR THE CEDAW COMMITTEE ON AUSTRALIA FROM: COALITION AGAINST TRAFFICKING IN WOMEN AUSTRALIA 8 (2005), *available at* [http://catwa.org.au/files/images/Shadow\\_Report\\_CEDAW.pdf](http://catwa.org.au/files/images/Shadow_Report_CEDAW.pdf).
75. *Id.* at 318.
76. *Id.* at 8-9.
77. *Id.*
78. Marlise Simons, *Amsterdam tries Upscale Fix for Red Light District Crime*, NY TIMES, Feb. 24, 2008, *at* [http://www.nytimes.com/2008/02/24/world/europe/24/amsterdam.html?\\_r=2&pagewanted=all](http://www.nytimes.com/2008/02/24/world/europe/24/amsterdam.html?_r=2&pagewanted=all)
79. *Id.*
80. *Id.*
81. Compilation of the Main Legal Instruments and Analytical Reports Dealing with Trafficking in Human Beings at International, Regional and National Levels (G. Testolin, ed. 2001), *at* [http://www.coe.int/T/E/human\\_rights/Trafficking/3\\_Documents/National\\_laws/EG%282002%292VolIII\\_E.asp#P3088\\_223239](http://www.coe.int/T/E/human_rights/Trafficking/3_Documents/National_laws/EG%282002%292VolIII_E.asp#P3088_223239) (last visited Sept. 17, 2011).
82. *Id.*
83. *Id.*
84. *Id.*
85. KATHRYN CULLEN-DUPONT, HUMAN TRAFFICKING 194 (2009).
86. *Id.*
87. Vednita Carter & Evelina Giobbe, *Duet: Prostitution, Racism and Feminist Discourse*, 10 HASTINGS WOMEN'S L.J. 37, 55 (1999).
88. KELLY D. ASKIN, WOMEN AND INTERNATIONAL HUMAN RIGHTS LAW 711 (Askin & Koenig eds., 2000).
89. Carter & Giobbe, *supra* note 87, at 50.
90. Case C-269/99, Jany et al. v. Staatssecretaris van Justitie, 2001 E.C.R. I-8615 (Eur.).
91. *Id.*

92. Case C-327/02, *Panayotova v. Minister voor Vreemdelingenzaken en Integratie*, 2004 E.C.R. I-266. (Eur.) (see Opinion of Advocate General).
93. Case C-327/02, *Panayotova v. Minister voor Vreemdelingenzaken en Integratie*, 2004 E.C.R. I-266. (Eur.) (see Opinion of Advocate General).
94. *Jany*, 2001 E.C.R. I-8615 (Eur.).
95. U.N. Protocol to Prevent, Suppress and Punish Trafficking in Persons, Especially Women and Children, *available at* [http://www.uncjin.org/Documents/Conventions/dcatoc/final\\_documents\\_2/convention\\_%20traff\\_eng.pdf](http://www.uncjin.org/Documents/Conventions/dcatoc/final_documents_2/convention_%20traff_eng.pdf).
96. Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women, G.A. res. 34/180, 34 U.N. GAOR Supp. (No. 46) at 193, U.N. Doc. A/34/46, entered into force 3 September 1981 [hereinafter CEDAW/C/NET/3].
97. *Id.*
98. *Id.* (“It is emphasized, however, that discrimination under the Convention is not restricted to action by or on behalf of Governments (see articles 2(e), 2(f) and 5). For example, under article 2(e) the Convention calls on States parties to take all appropriate measures to eliminate discrimination against women by any person, organization or enterprise. Under general international law and specific human rights covenants, States may also be responsible for private acts if they fail to act with due diligence to prevent violations of rights or to investigate and punish acts of violence, and for providing compensation.”)
99. *Id.*
100. U.N. GEN. ASSEMBLY, VIENNA DECLARATION & PROGRAMME OF ACTION, JUNE 1993, *AVAILABLE AT* [HTTP://WWW.UNHCHR.CH/HURIDOCDA/HURIDOCA.NSF/\(SYMBOL\)/A.CONF.157.23.EN](http://www.unhchr.ch/huridocda/huridoca.nsf/(SYMBOL)/A.CONF.157.23.EN).
101. *Id.*
102. Slavery Convention art. 1(a), Sept. 25, 1926, 60 L.N.T.S. 253.
103. Smith, *supra* note 59.
104. *A consumer guide to prostitutes is a click away*, *supra* note 68.
105. Slavery Convention art. 1(c)-(d), Sept. 25, 1926, 60 L.N.T.S. 253.
106. *Id.*
107. *Id.* Article 7 states that, for the purposes of the Convention:
- (a) ‘Slavery’ means, as defined in the Slavery Convention of 1926, the status or condition of a person over whom any or all of the powers attaching to the right of ownership are exercised, and “slave” means a person in such condition or status;
  - (b) ‘A person of servile status’ means a person in the condition or status resulting from any of the institutions or practices mentioned in article 1 of this Convention;
  - (c) ‘Slave trade’ means and includes all acts involved in the capture, acquisition or disposal of a person with intent to reduce him to slavery; all acts involved in the acquisition of a slave with a view to selling or exchanging him; all acts of disposal by sale or exchange of a person acquired with a view to being sold or exchanged; and, in general, every act of trade or transport in slaves by whatever means of conveyance.”
108. C29 Forced Labor Convention, 1930 states in Article 2 that “The term forced or compulsory labor shall mean all work or service which is exacted from any person under the menace of any penalty and for which the said person has not offered himself voluntarily.” And Article 25 says, “The illegal exaction of forced or compulsory labor shall be punishable as a penal offence, and it shall be an obligation on any Member

ratifying this Convention to ensure that the penalties imposed by law are really adequate and are strictly enforced.”

109. Nagan & Atkins, *supra* note 9.
110. Barbara Rogalla, *Modern Day Torture: Government-Sponsored Neglect of Asylum Seeker Children from the Australian Mandatory Immigration Detention Regime*, 7 J. S. PAC. L. 1 (2003), available at <http://www.safecom.org.au/rogalla.htm>.
111. *Lives Blown Apart: Crimes Against Women in Times of Conflict*, AMNESTY INT’L, ACT 77/075/2004, Dec. 8, 2004.
112. Nagan & Atkins, *supra* note 9.
113. Prosecutor v. Anto Furundzija, Case No. IT-95-17/1-T, Judgment (Dec, 10, 1998).
114. *Id.*
115. Rome Statute of the Int’l Crim. Ct. art. 7(g), July 17, 1998, 2187 U.N.T.S. 90. (entered into force July 1, 2002), available at [www.icc-cpi.int/NR/rdonlyres/EA9AEFF7-5752-4F84-BE94-0A655EB30E16/0/Rome\\_Statute\\_English.pdf](http://www.icc-cpi.int/NR/rdonlyres/EA9AEFF7-5752-4F84-BE94-0A655EB30E16/0/Rome_Statute_English.pdf).
116. Regulation No. 2000/15 On the Establishment of Panels with Exclusive Jurisdiction over Serious Criminal Offenses. (1.3(e)).
117. *Id.* at 5.1(g).
118. *Id.* at 5.2(d).
119. Prosecutor v. Jean-Paul Akayesu, (1996) ICTR-96-4-T, (Rwanda).
120. Prosecutor v. Zejnil Delalic, et al., (1998) IT-96-21-T, (Yugo.).
121. *Furundzija*, (1998) IT-95-17/1-T, (Yugo).
122. *Id.*
123. *Id.*
124. *Id.*
125. *Id.*
126. *Id.*
127. Joanne Kinslor, *Non-Refoulement and Torture: The Adequacy of Australia’s Laws and Practices in Safeguarding Asylum-Seekers from Torture*, 6 AUSTL. J. HUM. RTS. 2 (2000).
128. *Id.*
129. Prosecutor v. Dragoljub Kunarac, et al. (2001) IT-96-23/1-T (Yugo.).
130. *Id.*
131. *Id.*
132. *Id.*
133. Geneva Convention Relative to the Treatment of Prisoners of War art. 3, Aug. 12, 1949, 6 U.S.T. 3316, 75 U.N.T.S. 135.
134. Dragoljub Kunarac, et al. (2001) IT-96-23/1-T (Yugo.), at para. 408.
135. *Id.* at para. 456.
136. Dragoljub Kunarac, et al. (2001) IT-96-23/1-T (Yugo.), at para. 440.
137. *Id.* at para 452.
138. *Id.* at para. 464.
139. Rogalla, *supra* note 110.
140. Siliadin v. France, (2005)VII Eur. Ct. H.R. 545.
141. *Id.*

142. *Id.*
143. *Id.*
144. Farley et al., *supra* note 12.
145. *Siliadin* (2005)VII Eur. Ct. H.R. 545.
146. *Ortiz v. Gramajo*, 886 F. Supp. 162 (D. Mass. 1995).
147. *Selmouni v. France*, [1999] V Eur. Ct. H.R. 1109.
148. *Aydin v. Turkey* (No. 50), 1996-VII Eur. Ct. H.R. 75 (1997).
149. *Id.*
150. *Id.*
151. *Id.* at 81.
152. *Id.*
153. *Kuznetsov v. Ukraine*, (2003) ECHR 2098 (Ukr.).
154. *Id.*
155. *Case (28135/95), Magee v. The United Kingdom*, (2000) ECHR 215 (U.K.).
156. *Id.*
157. Rhonda Copelon, *Surfacing Gender: Re-Engraving Crime Against Women in Humanitarian Law*, 5 HASTINGS WOMEN'S L. J. 243, 261 (1994).
158. *Laskey, Jaggard & Brown v. the United Kingdom*. No. 109/1995/615/703-705, Eur. Cmm'n H.R. (1997).
159. *Y.F. v. Turkey*, (2003) application no. 24209/94 (Turk.).
160. Hans Danelius, *Protection against torture in Europe and the world*, in THE EUROPEAN SYSTEM FOR PROTECTION OF HUMAN RIGHTS 265-66 (R. ST. J. MACDONALD, F. MATSCHER, H. PETZOLD EDS., 1993).
161. *Id.*
162. *See, 100 Countries and Their Prostitution Policies*, PROCON.ORG, at <http://prostitution.procon.org/view.resource.php?resourceID=000772>.
163. *Id.*
164. RAYMOND ET AL., *supra* note 21; *see also*, PROSTITUTION, TRAFFICKING AND TRAUMATIC STRESS, *supra* note 64.
165. In the author's opinion, the state has become the pimp.
166. *Kadic v. Karadzic*, 70 F. 3d 232 (2d Cir. 1995).
167. *Ortiz v. Gramajo*, 886 F. Supp. 162 (D. Mass. 1995).
168. *Furundzija*, (1998) IT-95-17/1-T, (Yugo), at para. 206.
169. *Id.* at para. 235.
170. *Id.* at para. 236.
171. *HLR v. France*, (1997) 26 EHRR 29.
172. Letter from Chong Kim, an Asian/American survivor of human trafficking, to author (Nov. 21, 2005) (on file with author, used with consent).
173. Concluding Observations of the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women: Nepal. 01/07/99. A/54/38, rev.1, paras.117-160. (Concluding Observations/Comments).
174. Concluding Observations of the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women: Cuba. 19/06/2000. A/55/38, paras 244-277. (Concluding Observations/Comments).

175. *Id.*
176. Concluding Observations of the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women: Netherlands. 31/07/2001. A/56/38, paras.185-231.
177. Virada Somswadi, President, Foundation for Women, Law and Rural Development, lecture at Cornell Law School: Legalization of Prostitution: A Challenge to Feminism and Societal Conscience (Mar. 9, 2004).
178. Concluding Observations of the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women : Thailand. 02/02/99. A/ 54/38,paras. 213-250 (Concluding Observations/Comments).
179. Concluding Observations of the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women : Israel. 12/08/97. A/52/38Rev.1,Part II paras 132-183 (Concluding Observations/Comments).
180. Concluding Observations of the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women : Finland. 02/02/2001. A/56/38, paras 279-311. (Concluding Observations/Comments).
181. Concluding Observations of the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women : Finland. 02/02/2001. A/56/38, paras 279-311. (Concluding Observations/Comments).
182. Melissa Farley, *Prostitution Research and Education*, (February 15, 2000) (unpublished manuscript on file with author).
183. *Id.*
184. *Id.*
185. *Id.*
186. J. White & M. Koss, *Adolescent Sexual Aggression Within Heterosexual Relationships: Prevalent Characteristics, and Causes*, in THE JUVENILE SEX OFFENDER (H.E. Barbaree, W.L. Marshall & D. R. Laws, eds., 1993).
187. Concluding Observations of the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women: Finland. 31/05/95. A/50/38, paras 346-397. (Concluding Observations/Comments).
188. Concluding Observations of the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women: Czech Republic. 14/05/98. A/53/38, paras 167-207.(Concluding Observations/Comments).
189. Concluding Observations of the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women: India. 01/02/2000. A/55/38, paras.30-90. (Concluding Observations/Comments).
190. Concluding Observations of the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women: Guyana. 31/07/2001. A/56/38,paras.145-184. (Concluding Observations/Comments).
191. THE SEX SECTOR: THE ECONOMIC AND SOCIAL BASES OF PROSTITUTION IN SOUTHEAST ASIA 177 (Lin Lean Lim, ed. 1998).
192. Concluding Observations of the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women: Finland. 31/05/95. A/50/38, paras 347-397. (Concluding Observations/Comments).
193. Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women Fiji. 07/05/2002. A/57/38 (Part I), paras 24-70. (Concluding Observations/Comments).
194. Concluding observations of the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women: Czech Republic. 14/05/98. A/53/38, paras.167-207. (Concluding Observations/Comments).

195. Concluding Observations of the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women: Cuba. 09/05/96. A/ 51/38, paras 197-228 (Concluding Observations/ Comments).
196. *Id.*
197. *Id.*
198. CEDAW/C/NET/3, *supra* note 106.
199. SHADOW REPORT FOR THE CEDAW COMMITTEE ON AUSTRALIA FROM: COALITION AGAINST TRAFFICKING IN WOMEN AUSTRALIA, *SUPRA* NOTE 74.
200. Office of the High Comm'n For Human Rts., Fact Sheet No.23, Harmful Traditional Practices Affecting the Health of Women and Children, at <http://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Publications/FactSheet23en.pdf> (last visited Sept. 17, 2011).
201. *Id.*
202. *Id.*
203. SHANNON BELL, *READING, WRITING, AND REWRITING THE PROSTITUTE BODY* (1994).
204. GERDA LERNER, *THE CREATION OF PATRIARCHY* (1986).
205. Julianna Howell, *St. Kilda Street Prostitution: An Example of Gender Biased Discourse and Ideology Framing the Prostitution Debate* (2001) (unpublished Honours thesis, University of Melbourne).
206. *Id.*
207. Virada Somswagsdi, Chairman, Women Studies Chaingmai University in Thailand, Keynote Address at Cornell Law School: Legalization of Prostitution: A Challenge to Feminism and Societal Conscience. (March 9, 2004).
208. KATHLEEN BARRY, *FEMALE SEXUAL SLAVERY*, (1979).
209. Female genital mutilation (FGM) is any procedure or set of procedures that intentionally alter or injure female genital organs for non-medical reasons. See World Health Org., Fact Sheet: Female genital mutilation, February 2010, at <http://www.who.int/mediacentre/factsheets/fs241/en/> (last visited Sept. 17, 2011).
210. EFUA DORKENOO, *CUTTING THE ROSE: FEMALE GENITAL MUTILATION: THE PRACTICE AND ITS PREVENTION* (1994).
211. David Elder, *A Guide to Best Practice, Occupational Health and Safety in the Australian Sex Industry*, at <http://www.scarletalliance.org.au/library/bestpractise>.
212. *Id.*
213. Shadow Report for the CEDAW Committee on Australia From: Coalition Against Trafficking in Women Australia, *supra* note 74, at 11.
214. Elder, *supra* note 211.
215. *Resourcing Health and Education in the Sex Industry, Tips for Novices, that is, workers who are new to the sex industry*, at <http://sexworker.org.au/Portals/0/documents/TipsForNovices.pdf> (last visited Sept. 17, 2011).
216. Email from Sheila Jeffries, Professor of Political Science at the University of Australian in Melbourne (August 25, 2006, 3:15:22 CST) (on file with author).
217. *Resourcing Health & Education in the Sex Industry*, *supra* note 225.
218. SEX SECTOR, *supra* note 191.
219. BARRY, *supra* note 208.
220. *Touching Base*, at <http://www.touchingbase.org/about.html>.
221. Author was present during these discussions.

222. At least two stories have circulated from Germany and New Zealand that women on unemployment were told they must apply at brothels. This has not yet been verified. But with the reasoning in the school teacher case, it surely won't be far behind.
223. Farley, *Bad for the Body, Bad for the Heart*, *supra* note 37, at 1110.
224. *WHO Urges Decriminalization of Prostitution*, DEUTSCHE PRESSE-AGENTUR, AUG. 13, 2001.
225. Author was present during these discussions.
226. Linda Slobodian, *MPs at Odds Over Legalizing Prostitution*, CALGARY HERALD, Oct. 11, 2005, available at <http://www.canada.com/calgary/calgaryherald/sound-off/story.html?id=28b75ce8-d331-4b75-8f7c-564e02bef5cf>.
227. Melissa Farley, *The Real Harms of Prostitution*, MERCATOR, Oct. 18, 2010, available at [http://www.mercatornet.com/articles/view/the\\_real\\_harms\\_of\\_prostitution](http://www.mercatornet.com/articles/view/the_real_harms_of_prostitution).
228. Brenda Zurita, *Prostitution is Not a Profession, It's exploitation*, CONCERNED WOMEN FOR AMERICAN (CWFA), December 14, 2005, at <http://www.cwfa.org/articles/9691/BLI/family/index.htm>.
229. *Canada Considers Further Legalizing Prostitution While Amsterdam Mayor Admits Legalization's Failure*, LIFE SITE NEWS, Oct. 5, 2005, available at <http://www.lifesitenews.com/news/archive/ldn/2005/oct/05100508>.
230. Concluding Observations of the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women: Norway. 31/05/95. A/50/38, paras. 452-495. (Concluding Observations/Comments).
231. *Id.* at para. 469.
232. *Id.* at para 47.
233. Melissa Farley, *Prostitution is Sexual Violence*, PSYCHIATRIC TIMES, Oct. 2004, available at <http://www.psychiatrictimes.com/sexual-offenses/content/article/10168/48311>.
234. *See generally* RAYMOND ET AL., *supra* note 21; *see also* PROSTITUTION, TRAFFICKING AND TRAUMATIC STRESS, *supra* note 64.
235. Ekberg, *supra* note 1.
236. *See* Concluding Observations, Norway, *supra* note 230.
237. *See* Smith, *supra* note 59.
238. *See* Farley, *The Real Harms of Prostitution*, *supra* note 227.
239. *See* Smith, *supra* note 59.
240. Concluding Observations of the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women: Guyana. 31/07/2001. A/56/38, paras. 145-184. (Concluding Observations/Comments); Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women: Fiji. 07/05/2002. A/57/38 (Part I) (Concluding Observations/Comments). Concluding Observations of the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women: Cuba. 09/05/96. A/51/38, paras 197-228 (Concluding Observations/Comments).
241. Concluding Observations of the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women: Sweden. 31/07/2001. A/56/38, paras 319-360.(Concluding Observations/Comments).
242. Helen Ward & Sophie Day, *Sex Work in Context*, in SEX WORK, MOBILITY AND HEALTH IN EUROPE (Helen Ward & Sophie Day eds., 2004).

243. Janice Raymond, *Trafficking, Prostitution and the Sex Industry: The Nordic Legal Model* (Jul. 21, 2010), at [http://www.wunrn.com/news/2010/07\\_10/07\\_26\\_10/072610\\_sweden.htm](http://www.wunrn.com/news/2010/07_10/07_26_10/072610_sweden.htm) (last visited Dec. 7, 2010).
244. *Id.*
245. *Id.*
246. *Id.*
247. *Id.*
249. *See* Smith, *supra* note 59.
250. *Id.*
251. *Id.*
252. *See* Concluding Observations, Norway, *supra* note 230.
253. Carter and Giobbe, *supra* note 87.
254. *Id.* at 54.
255. *Id.* at 38
256. Diane Matte, Coordinator of the International Secretariat of the World March of Women, Speech to the Subcommittee: Solicitation Laws of the Standing Committee On Justice (March 16, 2005).
257. Diane Matte, *Decriminalizing Prostitution Will Not Improve the Security of Prostituted Women*, SISYPHE, Apr. 11, 2005, available at <http://sisyphe.org/spip.php?article1734> (last visited Dec. 7, 2010).



## **Does your library have *National Lawyers Guild Review*?**

About two hundred law school and county law libraries do. If yours does not, take this copy with you and request that your library subscribe to *National Lawyers Guild Review*, now in its 71st year. Issued quarterly. Library subscription rate \$75.00 per year, ISSN 0017-5390. You may order through the library's subscription agent or directly from: NATIONAL LAWYERS GUILD REVIEW, 132 Nassau Street, Room 922, New York NY 10038.

**Andrew Strom**

**BOEING AND THE NLRB—  
A SIXTY-FOUR YEAR-OLD  
TIME BOMB EXPLODES**

When Congress enacted the Taft-Hartley Act in 1947, it carved out a giant exception to the principle embodied in the National Labor Relations Act (NLRA) that the federal government would have exclusive authority to regulate private sector labor relations.<sup>1</sup> Congress allowed each state to decide for itself whether to outlaw provisions in collective bargaining agreements that require workers to pay their fair share of the costs incurred by the union in providing representation.<sup>2</sup> Twenty-two states, first in the south, then in the plains states and mountain west, have adopted what are misleadingly called “Right-to-Work” laws.<sup>3</sup>

Senator Wayne Morse predicted during the debates on the Taft-Hartley amendments what would happen if Congress allowed this exception to the uniform national labor policy: “Soon employers who are bound by the National Labor Relations Board will find themselves at a competitive disadvantage with employers operating in antilabor States which give to their employees the competitive advantage of antiunion-shop legislation with its resulting low wages and cheap labor.”<sup>4</sup> Now, sixty-four years later, a pending complaint issued by the National Labor Relations Board’s General Counsel against the Boeing Company illustrates the difficulty of enforcing national labor policy in a country where twenty-two states maintain laws that are at odds with the basic theory of the NLRA.

On April 20, 2011, the NLRB’s General Counsel issued a complaint against Boeing, accusing it of violating the NLRA when it “decided to transfer its second 787 Dreamliner production line of three planes per month” from its unionized Washington State facilities to a non-union site in North Charleston, South Carolina. In making this accusation, the complaint relied in part on a quote from Boeing’s CEO that the decision to locate the work in South Carolina was due to “strikes happening every three to four years in Puget Sound.” As a remedy, the General Counsel is seeking an order requiring Boeing to operate its second line of 787 Dreamliner aircraft assembly production in Washington State.

---

Andrew Strom has been representing unions for the past 18 years. The views expressed herein are his own and do not necessarily represent those of any union or other labor organization he has represented. He can be reached at [astrom@seiu32bj.org](mailto:astrom@seiu32bj.org).

While the NLRB issues over 1,000 complaints per year,<sup>5</sup> few of which attract news coverage, this complaint set off a firestorm. The Republican establishment and the business lobby issued a barrage of press releases describing this action as “dangerous” and “chilling.” Utah Senator Orrin Hatch took to the floor of the Senate to issue a lengthy tirade expressing outrage that a government official would dare to question “how a private company is permitted to do business.”<sup>6</sup> Every single Republican member of the Senate Health Education Labor and Pensions committee signed a letter to the NLRB’s General Counsel, Lafe Solomon, questioning “the legal reasoning and motive behind the complaint.” The letter went on to express concern “about the chilling effect that your action may have on business decisions across the country.”<sup>7</sup>

Republican House members quickly introduced a bill, H.R. 2587, that would bar the Board from ever ordering any employer “to restore or reinstate any work, product, production line, or equipment, to rescind any relocation, transfer, subcontracting, outsourcing, or other change regarding the location, entity, or employer who shall be engaged in production or other business operations, or to require any employer to make an initial or additional investment at a particular plant, facility or location.” Every single Republican on the House Education and Workforce Committee voted in favor of the bill.

In addition, the House Oversight and Government Reform Committee sent Solomon an unprecedented subpoena seeking all documents in the Board’s possession referring or relating to Boeing in order to get the “complete facts” about his office’s decision-making process.<sup>8</sup> In an equally unprecedented move, sixteen state attorneys general filed an amicus brief on Boeing’s behalf urging the administrative law judge to dismiss the complaint because the General Counsel’s theory “will harm the ability of every State ... to attract businesses and promote job growth.”<sup>9</sup> Notably, the brief did not cite a single case or refer to any empirical data.

There are undoubtedly many different reasons why this complaint—the first step in a multi-tiered administrative process<sup>10</sup>—has generated so much controversy. Surely one reason is that Boeing has an especially skilled public relations and lobbying apparatus at its disposal. But that is not the whole story.

Another part of the answer is that the NLRA is generally so toothless that it is almost shocking for the NLRB to seek a remedy that actually has the potential to impose meaningful costs on an employer.<sup>11</sup> Bear in mind that in the typical case, even when an employer commits especially flagrant violations of the Act, for instance by threatening workers that they will be fired if they attempt to unionize or by spying on the workers’ off-site union meeting, the traditional remedy is simply a cease-and-desist order and a requirement

that the employer post a notice in the workplace informing workers of their rights. It's hard to imagine another legal regime where the consequences for violating the law are simply a promise not to do it again.

The Boeing complaint is also significant because it highlights the tension between the policies underlying the NLRA and the reigning ideology in many of the so-called red states. Among the findings and policies set out in Section 1 of the NLRA is that “[t]he inequality of bargaining power between employees who do not possess full freedom of association or actual liberty of contract and employers who are organized in the corporate or other forms of ownership association . . . tends to aggravate recurrent business depressions by depressing wage rates and the purchasing power of wage earners in industry.”<sup>12</sup> Congress further declared it to be the policy of the United States to “encourage[ ] the practice and procedure of collective bargaining.”<sup>13</sup>

Contrast that policy with statements found on the state government websites of states that have Right to be a Parasite laws. For instance, Oklahoma tries to entice employers to relocate there as follows: “Oklahoma —a Right-to-Work state—offers relocating and expanding businesses an abundant, available workforce throughout the state, with labor costs that are among the lowest in the nation.”<sup>14</sup> The same website contains a chart demonstrating that the median hourly wage for twenty-one different occupations is lower in Oklahoma than in six other states.<sup>15</sup> Similarly, South Carolina attempts to lure employers to relocate there with the assurance that “as a right-to-work state, South Carolina’s workforce has one of the lowest unionization rates and lowest work stoppage rates in the nation.”<sup>16</sup> Likewise, the Mississippi Development Authority touts its state’s “business climate” by pointing out that Mississippi’s rate of union membership is less than half the national average.<sup>17</sup>

Moreover, Republican politicians have made clear that when they refer to their states as “Right-to-Work” states, they are using that as shorthand for being openly anti-union. Tennessee Senator Lamar Alexander made this abundantly clear in an op-ed he wrote in the *Wall Street Journal* earlier this year,<sup>18</sup> in which he argued that Right to be a Parasite<sup>19</sup> laws are necessary to keep jobs from fleeing overseas and pointed out that Nissan, Volkswagen, Honda, Toyota, BMW, Kia, Mercedes-Benz, and Hyundai had all chosen to locate plants in Right to be a Parasite states. But, in the same article, Alexander stated that when General Motors “sought greener pastures in a right-to-work state, its ‘partnership’ with the United Auto Workers could not compete.”<sup>20</sup> In other words, according to Alexander, the difference between Nissan and GM had nothing to do with Tennessee’s law governing union security agreements, but instead was simply that Nissan was non-union and GM was unionized.

So, while the formal policy of the United States continues to be to support collective bargaining in order to raise the wages of working people, states like South Carolina, Oklahoma, and Tennessee have pursued their own policies of discouraging collective bargaining and driving down rank-and-file wages. Of course, in their effort to compete with each other for business, states do more than rely upon their anti-union climate. States also offer tax breaks and other forms of corporate welfare to lure businesses across state lines. For instance, South Carolina offered Boeing an incentive package that has been valued at over \$900 million in order to secure Boeing's \$750 million investment in the North Charleston facility.<sup>21</sup>

South Carolina's investment in Boeing points to tension between Republican talking points and reality regarding this case. Republican politicians have painted the case as an Obama administration attack on free enterprise. Leaving aside that Lafe Solomon is actually a career employee who has worked at the agency for over 35 years, the Republicans have picked an especially odd poster child for the virtues of free enterprise. Boeing's very existence is due in large part to government contracts and billions of dollars of corporate welfare.

For instance, over a fifteen year period from 1991 to 2005, the Department of Defense provided Boeing with \$45 billion in research, development, testing and evaluation funding.<sup>22</sup> Earlier this year, the World Trade Organization issued a report finding that Boeing had received at least \$5.3 billion in government subsidies to develop the 787 Dreamliner—the very aircraft at issue in the NLRB complaint.<sup>23</sup> It takes a fair amount of chutzpah to take billions of dollars from the government and then turn around and complain if the government raises questions about how you run your business.

But, just as there has been a long history in this country of socializing losses and privatizing gains, we also have socialized investment for private gain. No one screams about government interference in the free market when the government is offering subsidies to business. But, if the government is going to invest in the success of a particular corporation, is it really too much to ask that the corporation comply with federal labor law?

As Solomon has taken pains to point out, there is nothing particularly novel or far-fetched about the government's case against Boeing. The NLRA makes it illegal for an employer to retaliate against workers because they struck in the past. Here, Boeing executives announced that they were locating new production work in South Carolina instead of Washington “due to strikes happening every three to four years in Puget Sound.”

Boeing executives and the Republicans in Congress are arguing that the Board is overreaching because the dispute is about new work rather than the

transfer of existing work. But, this is a distinction that should be irrelevant. Boeing's argument is akin to arguing that while it might be illegal to fire a worker for trying to unionize, it shouldn't be illegal to deny that worker overtime or a promotion. While Boeing argues that no workers in Washington have lost work yet, surely the Washington State workers would have greater opportunities for overtime and promotions if the additional assembly line were located in Washington State.

But, while the case against Boeing relies on well-established principles of labor law, there is a legitimate reason why it seems like such a stretch to casual observers. It's no secret that in locating new operations, companies tend to look to locations where unions are weak. In fact, in a 1993 law review article, Cynthia Estlund argued that "union avoidance in capital allocation decisions may account for a much greater share of the steady shrinkage in union membership than does management opposition—legal and illegal—in representation campaigns."<sup>24</sup>

Estlund pointed out that these decisions are rarely challenged because the Board and the courts have created a false dichotomy between anti-union discrimination and rational business behavior. If an employer establishes that its capital allocation decision was based on cost considerations rather than mere anti-union ideology then the Board will find that the decision is not unlawful.<sup>25</sup>

But, as Estlund explained, anti-union discrimination is fundamentally different from other forms of discrimination such as race or sex discrimination. With some exceptions,<sup>26</sup> those statutes are designed to respond to behavior that is economically irrational.

On the other hand, it is often economically rational for an employer to oppose unionization of its employees. As noted above, the NLRA is explicitly based on the premise that unionization will increase the bargaining power of workers vis-à-vis employers and therefore raise workers' wages. Particularly where a firm's competitors remain non-union, Estlund observes that it may "be reasonable for firms to regard union activism itself, by its very nature, as economically threatening to the firm."<sup>27</sup>

The Board would not allow an employer to defend the firing of a union activist on the grounds that the firm was not motivated by hostility to unions *per se*, but rather by the concern that unionization would reduce the company's profits. But, when it comes to capital allocation decisions, employers have taken it for granted that their economic considerations will provide them with a defense to any charge of anti-union discrimination.<sup>28</sup>

The incoherence of this doctrine is one reason why there is so much focus in the Boeing case on the public admission by Boeing's CEO that the

decision was motivated by past strikes. The Machinists' union has seized on this statement as a smoking gun admission of Boeing's guilt. On the other hand, Boeing sympathizers find it odd that Boeing should be punished for stating openly what other firms only say behind closed doors. As *New York Times* columnist Joe Nocera put it, "companies have often moved to right-to-work states to avoid strikes; it is part of the calculus every big manufacturer makes."<sup>29</sup>

The outcome of the Boeing case is unlikely to have lasting consequences for the country as a whole. Employers will learn to be more guarded when discussing capital allocation decisions, but states like South Carolina will continue to tout their anti-union climates in their appeals to corporations. Ultimately, unless every state endorses the official national policy of supporting collective bargaining, we will continue down a path where workers' wages race to the bottom while the salaries of executives soar.

---

NOTES)

1. See, e.g., *Wisconsin Dept. of Industry v. Gould*, 474 U.S. 282, 286 (1986) ("It is by now a commonplace that in passing the NLRA Congress largely displaced state regulation of industrial relations").
2. Section 9(a) of the NLRA provides that once a collective bargaining representative is selected by the majority of workers in a bargaining unit, the representative shall serve as the exclusive representative of all the employees in the unit. 29 U.S.C. § 159(a). Since unions must represent all employees in a unit, they typically seek to require that all employees pay dues or an equivalent fee to the union. A provision requiring such payments is referred to as a "union security" agreement.
3. Those states are Alabama, Arizona, Arkansas, Florida, Georgia, Idaho, Iowa, Kansas, Louisiana, Mississippi, Nebraska, Nevada, North Carolina, North Dakota, Oklahoma, South Carolina, South Dakota, Tennessee, Texas, Utah, Virginia, and Wyoming. Inexplicably, the labor movement has never attempted to come up with its own term for these laws. Instead, union leaders seem content to smugly refer to "Right-to-Work for less" laws. While that term may have some appeal for labor insiders, it simply reinforces the right-to-work message when laws banning union security agreements do not, in fact, offer any right to a job, even a job that pays less. It would be far more effective if opponents of these laws started calling them "Right to be a Parasite" laws, and I will use that term here.
4. 93 Cong. Rec. 6614 (1947), reprinted in 2 Legislative History of the Labor Management Relations Act, 1947 at 1562 (1949).
5. 74 NLRB Annual Report 8 (2009) (Chart 6A).
6. <http://hatch.senate.gov/public/index.cfm/releases?ID=33ae54e2-49f5-4633-8ab0-bb50ca5e51b1>.
7. [http://edworkforce.house.gov/UploadedFiles/5\\_2011\\_Kline\\_Roe\\_NLRB.pdf](http://edworkforce.house.gov/UploadedFiles/5_2011_Kline_Roe_NLRB.pdf).
8. [http://oversight.house.gov/index.php?option=com\\_content&task=view&id=1409&Itemid=29](http://oversight.house.gov/index.php?option=com_content&task=view&id=1409&Itemid=29).
9. Amicus Curiae Brief of Sixteen State Attorneys General in Support of Respondent The Boeing Co. at 5, NLRB Case No. 19-CA-32431, filed June 9, 2011, available

at [http://www.nlr.gov/sites/default/files/documents/516/14.brf\\_19-ca-32431.amicus\\_brf\\_of\\_16\\_state\\_attys\\_general\\_boeing.pdf](http://www.nlr.gov/sites/default/files/documents/516/14.brf_19-ca-32431.amicus_brf_of_16_state_attys_general_boeing.pdf).

10. After a Complaint issues, the Respondent is entitled to a hearing before an administrative law judge, an appeal to the five-member Board, and then a petition for review in the U.S. Court of Appeals.
11. While the remedy sought by the General Counsel would clearly impose real costs on Boeing, the Board will not order such a remedy if Boeing can establish that it would be “unduly burdensome.” *Lear Siegler, Inc.*, 295 NLRB 857, 861 (1989).
12. 29 U.S.C. § 151.
13. *Id.*
14. See <http://www.okcommerce.gov/Site-Selection/Cost-of-Doing-Business/Labor-And-Employment>, last visited Sept. 8, 2011.
15. *Id.*
16. <http://scommerce.com/ceos-site-consultants-prospects> (last visited Sept. 8, 2011).
17. <http://www.mississippi.org/index.php?id=297> (last visited Sept. 9, 2011).
18. Lamar Alexander, *The White House v. Boeing: A Tennessee Tale*, WALL ST. J., April 29, 2011.
19. See *supra* note 3.
20. Alexander, *supra* note 18.
21. D. Slade & K. Stech, *Boeing’s Whopping Incentives*, THE POST AND COURIER, Jan. 17, 2010.
22. Panel Report, United States—Measures Affecting Trade in Large Civil Aircraft, WT/DS353/R, adopted March 31, 2011 at 519.
23. *W.T.O. Rules U.S. Subsidies for Boeing Unfair*, N.Y. TIMES, Mar. 31, 2011.
24. Cynthia L. Estlund, *Economic Rationality and Union Avoidance: Misunderstanding the National Labor Relations Act*, 71 Tex. L. Rev. 921, 932 (1993).
25. *Id.* at 940.
26. See, e.g., *Rucker v. Higher Educational Aids Bd.*, 669 F.2d 1179, 1181 (7th Cir. 1982) (“It is ... not irrational, but it is clearly forbidden by Title VII, to refuse on racial grounds to hire someone because your customers or clientele do not like his race”).
27. Estlund, *supra* note 14, at 924.
28. Estlund struggled to find a solution for this very real problem. She recognized that the Act was not designed to “give union workers a kind of tenure protection against market forces.” *Id.* at 979. Thus, the Act necessarily has to give employers some leeway to respond to market conditions. Estlund’s proposal was to create a presumption of anti-union discrimination whenever an employer failed to bargain in good faith over a capital allocation decision. Note that here Boeing did meet with the Machinists regarding the location of the second 787 production line, although, according to the Machinists, Boeing never made any proposals. *Boeing ULP Labor Law Backgrounder*, available at [http://www.iam751.org/pages/news/2011\\_05\\_03\\_Boeing%20ULP%20Labor%20Law%20Background.pdf](http://www.iam751.org/pages/news/2011_05_03_Boeing%20ULP%20Labor%20Law%20Background.pdf).
29. Joe Nocera, *How Democrats Hurt Jobs*, N.Y. TIMES, August 22, 2011.



**Jeanne Mirer and  
Marjorie Cohn**

**LOST IN THE DEBT CEILING DEBATE:  
THE LEGAL DUTY TO CREATE JOBS**

The debate about the debt ceiling should have been a conversation about how to create jobs. It is time for progressives to remind the government that it has a legal duty to create jobs, and must act immediately—if not through Congress, then through the Federal Reserve.

With official unemployment reaching over nine percent<sup>1</sup>—not to mention an unofficial rate in double digits,<sup>2</sup> and an unemployment rate for people of color more than double that of whites<sup>3</sup>—it is nerve-wracking to hear right-wing political pundits say the government cannot create jobs. Do people really believe this canard? On *Real Time with Bill Maher* a few weeks ago, Chris Hayes of *The Nation* stated that the government should create and has in the past created jobs, but he was put down by that intellectual giant Ann Coulter, who argued that those federally created jobs “were only temporary jobs.” No one challenged her.

Contrary to Ms. Coulter’s flippant opinion, most of the jobs created under the Works Progress Administration (WPA) of the 1930s—and there were millions of them—lasted for many years, or until those employed found other gainful employment.<sup>4</sup> WPA jobs provided a high enough income to allow a worker’s family to meet basic needs, and they created demand for goods in an economy that was suffering, like today’s economy, from lack of demand.<sup>5</sup> The WPA program succeeded in sustaining and creating many more jobs in the private sector due to the demand for goods that more people with incomes generated.<sup>6</sup>

The most galling thing about pundits stating with such certainty that the government cannot create jobs is the implication that the government has no business employing people. In actuality, however, the law requires the government, in particular the President and the Federal Reserve, to create jobs. This legal duty comes from three sources: (1) full employment legislation, including the Humphrey Hawkins Full Employment Act of 1978;<sup>7</sup> (2) the 1977 Federal Reserve Act;<sup>8</sup> and (3) the global consensus based on cus-

---

Jeanne Mirer, who practices labor and employment law in New York, is president of the International Association of Democratic Lawyers. Her email address is mirerfam@earthlink.net. Marjorie Cohn is a professor at Thomas Jefferson School of Law and past president of the National Lawyers Guild. She can be reached at marjorielegal@gmail.com.

tomary international law that all people have a right to a job with favorable remuneration to provide an adequate standard of living.

## **Full Employment Legislation**

The first full employment law in the United States was passed in 1946.<sup>9</sup> It required the country to make its goal one of full employment. It was motivated in part by the fear that after World War II, returning veterans would not find work, and this would provoke further economic dislocation. With the Keynesian consensus<sup>10</sup> that government spending was necessary to stimulate the economy, and with the Depression still fresh in the nation's minds, this legislation contained a firm statement that full employment was the policy of the country. As originally written, the bill required the federal government do everything in its authority to achieve full employment, which was established as a right guaranteed to the American people. Pushback by conservative business interests, however, watered down the bill. While it created the Council of Economic Advisors to the President and the Joint Economic Committee as a Congressional standing committee to advise the government on economic policy, the guarantee of full employment was removed from the bill.

In the aftermath of the rise in unemployment which followed the "oil crisis" of 1975, Congress addressed the weaknesses of the 1946 act through the passage of the Humphrey-Hawkins Full Employment Act of 1978. The purpose of this bill, as described in its title, is:

[T]o translate into practical reality the right of all Americans who are able, willing, and seeking to work to full opportunity for useful paid employment at fair rates of compensation; to assert the responsibility of the Federal Government to use all practicable programs and policies to promote full employment, production, and real income, balanced growth, adequate productivity growth, proper attention to national priorities.<sup>11</sup>

The Act set goals for the President. By 1983, unemployment rates should be not more than 3 percent for persons aged 20 or over and not more than 4 percent for persons age 16 or over, and inflation rates should not be over 4 percent. By 1988, inflation rates should be 0 percent. The Act allows Congress to revise these goals over time.

If private enterprise appears not to be meeting these goals, the Act expressly calls for the government to create a "reservoir of public employment." These jobs are required to be in the lower ranges of skill and pay to minimize competition with the private sector.

The Act directly prohibits discrimination on account of gender, religion, race, age or national origin in any program created under the Act.

Humphrey-Hawkins has not been repealed. Both the language and the spirit of this law require the government to bring unemployment down to 3 percent from over 9 percent. The time for action is now.

### **Federal Reserve**

The Federal Reserve has among its mandates to “promote maximum employment.”<sup>12</sup> The origin of this mandate is the Full Employment Act of 1946, which committed the federal government to pursue the goals of “maximum employment, production and purchasing power.” This mandate was reinforced in the 1977 reforms which called on the Fed to conduct monetary policy so as to “promote effectively the goals of maximum employment, stable prices and moderate long term interest rates.”<sup>13</sup> These goals are substantially equivalent to the long-standing goals contained in the 1946 Full Employment Act. The goals of the 1977 act were further affirmed in the Humphrey-Hawkins Act the following year.

### **The global consensus based on customary international law that all people have a right to a job with favorable remuneration and an adequate standard of living**

In the aftermath of World War II, and for the short time between the end of the war and the beginning of the Cold War, there was an international consensus that one of the causes of the Second World War was the failure of governments to address the major unemployment crisis in the late '20s and early '30s, and that massive worldwide unemployment led to the rise of fascism and Nazism.<sup>14</sup> The United Nations Charter was created specifically to “save succeeding generations from the scourge of war.” To do so, the drafters stated that promoting social progress and better standards of life were the necessary conditions “under which justice and respect for obligations arising under treaties and respect for international law can be maintained.”

It is no accident that one of the first actions of the UN was to draft the Universal Declaration of Human Rights.<sup>15</sup> The Declaration was ratified by all the members of the United Nations on December 10, 1948. It is an extremely important document because it recognizes the connections between human rights and the economic conditions surrounding them. It is the first international document to affirm the indivisibility of civil and political rights (like those enshrined in the Bill of Rights) on the one hand, and economic, social and cultural rights on the other. The Declaration acknowledges that both civil and political rights are necessary to create conditions under which human dignity is respected and through which a person’s full potential may be realized. Stated another way, without political and civil rights, there is no real ability for people to demand full realization of their economic rights.

And without economic rights, peoples' ability to exercise their civil rights and express their political will is replaced by the daily struggle for survival.

The Declaration, although not a treaty, first articulated the norms to which all countries should aspire. It stated that everyone has the right to an adequate standard of living. This includes the rights to work for favorable remuneration (including the right to form unions), health, food, clothing, housing, medical care, necessary social services, and social insurance in the event of unemployment, sickness, disability or old age.<sup>16</sup> There has been a conspiracy of silence surrounding these rights. In fact, most people have never heard of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights.

Similarly, most Americans do not know that the UN drafted treaties which put flesh on the broad principles contained in the Declaration. One of the treaties enshrines civil and political rights;<sup>17</sup> the other guarantees economic, social and cultural rights.<sup>18</sup> These treaties were released for ratification in 1966. The United States ratified the treaty on civil and political rights and has signed but not ratified the economic, social and cultural rights treaty.

The latter treaty requires the countries that have ratified it to take positive steps to "progressively realize" basic economic rights, including the right to a job. Almost all countries of the world have either signed or ratified this treaty. When most countries become parties to a treaty, they do so not because they think they are morally bound to follow it but because they know they are legally bound. Once an overwhelming number of countries agree to be legally bound, outliers cannot hide behind lack of ratification.<sup>19</sup> The global consensus gives that particular norm the status of binding customary law, which requires even countries that have not ratified a treaty to comply with its mandate.<sup>20</sup>

### **The conspiracy of silence**

With the duty to create jobs required by U.S. legislation, monetary policy and customary law, why has the government allowed pundits to reframe the debate and state with certainty the government cannot do what it has a legal obligation to do?

We allow it because of the conspiracy of silence that has prevented most people from knowing that the full employment laws exist, that the Federal Reserve has a job-creating mandate, and that economic human rights law has become binding on the United States as customary international law.

Congressman John Conyers of Michigan knows about the Humphrey-Hawkins Full Employment Act, and he has introduced legislation that would fund the job creation aspects of that Act in the "The Humphrey-Hawkins

21st Century Full Employment and Training Act,” HR 870.<sup>21</sup> It would create specific funds for job training and creation paid for almost exclusively by taxes on financial transactions, with the more speculative transactions paying a higher tax.

If Congress refuses to enact this legislation, the President must demand that the Federal Reserve use all the tools relating to controlling the money supply at its disposal to create the funds called for by HR 870, and to start putting people back to work through direct funding of a reservoir of public jobs as Humphrey-Hawkins mandates.

There is nothing that would prevent the Federal Reserve from creating a fund for job training and a federal jobs program as HR 870 would require, and selling billions of treasury bonds for infrastructure improvement and jobs associated with it. The growth in jobs would stimulate the economy to the point that the interest on these bonds would be raised through increased revenue. There is no reason the Fed on its own could not add a surcharge on inter-bank loans to fund these jobs. These actions could be done without Congressional approval and would represent a major boost to employment and grow the economy. If the Federal Reserve is going to abide by its mandate to promote maximum employment, and comply with the Humphrey Hawkins Act and the global consensus, it must take these steps.

Failure of the Fed and the President to take these affirmative steps is not only illegal, it is also economically unwise. The stock market losses after the debt ceiling deal is in part based on taking almost two million more jobs out of the economy and will only further depress demand, creating further contraction in the economy. This is not an outcome any of us can afford.

---

#### NOTES

1. BUREAU OF LABOR STATISTICS, THE EMPLOYMENT SITUATION – AUGUST 2011 (2011); *see also generally* OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET, FISCAL YEAR 2012 MID-SESSION REVIEW: BUDGET OF THE U.S. GOVERNMENT (2011).
2. Mary Engel, *The Real Unemployment Rate? 16.6%*, MSN MONEY, Jun. 4, 2010, available at <http://articles.moneycentral.msn.com/learn-how-to-invest/The-real-unemployment-rate.aspx>.
3. Ylan Q. Mui, *Black Leaders Blast Obama's Jobs Policies*, THE FISCAL TIMES, August 8, 2011, available at <http://www.thefiscaltimes.com/Articles/2011/08/08/WP-Black-Leaders-Blast-Obamas-Jobs-Policies.aspx#page1>.
4. *See* JAMES T. PATTERSON, AMERICA'S STRUGGLE AGAINST POVERTY, 1900-1994, at 157-84 (1994).
5. *Id.* at 59.
6. *Id.*

7. Pub. L. No. 95-523, 92 Stat. 1887 (1978) (codified as amended at 12 U.S.C. § 225a).
8. Pub. L. No. 72-44, § 10(b), 47 Stat. 56, 56 (1977) (codified as amended at 12 U.S.C.A. § 347b(a)).
9. Employment Act of 1946, 60 Stat. 23 (1946) (codified as amended at 15 U.S.C. § 1021).
10. *See generally*, H.W. Singer, *The Golden Age of the Keynesian Consensus—The Pendulum Swings Back*, 25 WORLD DEV. 293 (1997).
11. 12 U.S.C. § 225a.
12. 15 U.S.C. § 1021.
13. *Id.*
14. *See generally*, A. W. Phillips, *The Relation Between Unemployment and the Rate of Change of Money Wage Rates in the United Kingdom, 1861–1957*, 25 ECONOMICA 283 (1958)
15. Universal Declaration of Human Rights, G.A. Res. 217 (III) A, art. 21, U.N. Doc./RES/217(III) (Dec. 10, 1948).
16. *Id.*
17. International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, G.A. Res. 2200A, U.N. Doc./RES/21/2200A, art.1 (Dec. 16, 1966).
18. International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, G.A. Res. 2200A, U.N. Doc./RES/21/2200A, art.1 (Dec. 16, 1966).
19. *See* Ryan Dreveskracht, *Just War in International Law: An Argument for a Deontological Approach to Humanitarian Law*, 16 BUFF. HUM. RTS. L. REV. 237, 246 (2010).
20. *See* Martha F. Davis, *The Spirit of Our Times: State Constitutions and International Human Rights*, 30 N.Y.U. REV. L. & SOC. CHANGE 359, 364 (2006) (“While nation-states do not specifically assent to customary international law as they do with treaties, it is nevertheless binding . . . as the law of nations.”).
21. H.R. 870, 112th Congress (2011), available at <http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/BILLS-112hr870ih/pdf/BILLS-112hr870ih.pdf>.



**Corinna Mullin and  
Azadeh Shahshahani**

## **WESTERN COMPLICITY IN THE CRIMES OF THE BEN ALI REGIME**

Though the dramatic events of the last few months have provided much cause for hope in Tunisia, many obstacles remain along the path to constructing a new polity capable of addressing not only Tunisians' political and individual grievances, but their socio-economic and collective grievances as well.

Much of the attention on the causes of the revolution have focused on longstanding structural issues, including the government's distorted budget priorities, with too much money invested in repressive security apparatuses and too little in infrastructure and social goods such as healthcare, education, training, or job creation. Add to this, the restrictive labor policies, suffocated public sphere, distorting wealth concentration, and the developmental gap between coastal areas and the interior.

Many Tunisians, especially those on the receiving end of Tunisia's "justice" system, including trade unionists, leftists, and, in particular over the last ten years, those with Islamist leanings, have expressed anger about the lack of due process, absence of the rule of law, widespread use of torture, and generally dismal prison conditions in Tunisia.

Often overlooked in the western press, however, have been the collective, or one could say national, grievances of the Tunisian people, expressed as frustration at Tunisia's lack of real sovereignty in a global order enforced by international institutions such as the IMF and the World Bank, and under the guise of "economic modernization," "democratization," and, most recently, and perhaps for Tunisians most damaging, the "war on terror."

### **National grievances**

It was to study these latter grievances that from March 12 to 19, 2011, we joined a group of lawyers, human rights activists, and academics, based in the US, UK and Turkey to visit Tunisia at the invitation of the Tunisian National Bar Association. The report that came out of this visit, *Promises*

---

Corinna Mullin is a Lecturer in Comparative and International Politics with reference to the Middle East at the School of Oriental and African Studies (SOAS) at the University of London. She can be reached by email at [cm39@soas.ac.uk](mailto:cm39@soas.ac.uk). Azadeh Shahshahani is a US human rights lawyer, and the NLG executive vice president & co-chair of its International Committee. He can be reached at [ashahshahani@acluga.org](mailto:ashahshahani@acluga.org). This article was published on openDemocracy (<http://www.opendemocracy.net>) on 24th June 2011

*and Challenges: The Tunisian Revolution of 2010-2011*,<sup>1</sup> discusses Tunisia's history under the disgraced Ben Ali regime and the conditions and events which led to its downfall in January 2011. In particular, the delegation was interested in understanding the role of the US and EU states in supporting the Ben Ali regime, despite knowledge of its numerous and persistent human rights violations.

Our delegation met with various organizations and individuals, including those who had been on the receiving end of Ben Ali's most brutal policies and practices, those who had been involved in contesting and resisting the gross human rights violations of the ancien regime, as well as those, including many from the former two categories, that had been instrumental in bringing down the Ben Ali government. These included heads of NGOs, labor leaders, leaders of oppositional political parties, journalists and bloggers, as well as many former political prisoners and torture victims of the deposed regime.

One grievance that was expressed repeatedly by these various political actors was the perception that western governments had been complicit in the crimes committed by the Ben Ali regime, through their provision over the years of copious amounts of diplomatic, military, and economic support, in particular in the past ten years, in the context of the "war on terror."

Not only did many feel that western governments had too often turned a blind eye to the depravities of their Tunisian allies in order to secure their own economic and geo-strategic interests in the region but, even worse, many suspected that some of Ben Ali's most heinous crimes were committed at the behest of these governments.

Tunisia was among several Middle East and North African states that declared its support for the "war on terror" and offered substantial intelligence and strategic cooperation shortly after George W. Bush's infamous speech<sup>2</sup> of 20 September 2001, in which he warned: "Every nation, in every region, now has a decision to make. Either you are with us, or you are with the terrorists. From this day forward, any nation that continues to harbor or support terrorism will be regarded by the United States as a hostile regime."

In return for its cooperation in the "war on terror," the US was willing to overlook the well-documented human rights violations of the Ben Ali regime, and indeed, political repression actually increased during this period.

In addition to increased security and intelligence cooperation, many of the lawyers, activists, and former political prisoners we met asserted their belief that the 2003 Anti-Terrorism Law was enacted to curry favour with the US. Although it is unclear what precise role the US played in the wording or timing of the legislation, it is clear that the Bush Administration was happy

with its passage. The US State Department called it<sup>3</sup> “a comprehensive law to support the international effort to combat terrorism and money laundering.”

## Discrepancy in narratives

Yet critics, both domestic and international, claimed that the law heavily violated Tunisians’ civil liberties. According to a December 2010 Report of the United Nations Special Rapporteur on the promotion and protection of human rights and fundamental freedoms while countering terrorism, the Tunisian legislation is based on a definition of terrorism that “is vague and broad, hence deviating from the principle of legality and allowing for wide usage of counter-terrorism measures in practice.” The law resulted in the arrest and often torture of thousands of innocent people, solely because of their religious and/or political beliefs and practices.

According to former Tunisian Judge Mokhtar Yahyaoui, founding member of the Association for Support of Political Prisoners, who was pushed out of his job due to his vocal opposition to judicial interference, the 2003 Anti-Terrorism Law was a direct result of US pressure for greater Tunisian cooperation in the “war on terror.” He stated his belief<sup>4</sup> that US military assistance to the Tunisian government was conditioned upon Tunisia’s counter-terror cooperation and accused the Ben Ali regime of “selling our sons to the Americans” as part of this effort.

Though US president Barak Obama has now become a vocal cheerleader for the “Arab Spring,” it will be difficult for Tunisians to forget the many years in which successive US administrations, including Obama’s, maintained close relations with the Ben Ali regime despite their knowledge, as documented in numerous State Department Annual Human Rights Reports and confirmed by Wikileaks’ release of statements from the US ambassador to Tunisia, that it was patently corrupt and repressive.

From recent statements made by Obama, and proposals discussed by G8 leaders<sup>5</sup> as well as the IMF and World Bank regarding the provision of funds to promote “economic reform” and “private sector” investment in Tunisia, it is unclear whether any lessons have been learned about the causes of the Tunisian revolution. The civil society and political actors with whom we met invariably expressed a vision of a future democratic Tunisia, marked by balanced development, equality, and social justice. However, economic growth driven by foreign investment under IMF dictates is generally associated with precisely the type of unbalanced development and income disparity that generated the socio-economic collective grievances leading to the Tunisian revolution.

Furthermore, statements made in Obama's May 24 speech to the British parliament<sup>6</sup> suggest either a failure to comprehend, or a decision to ignore, the collective political grievances articulated in the revolution. Despite expressing US support for democratic change in the region, Obama claimed that Americans "must squarely acknowledge that we have enduring interests in the region: to fight terror with partners who may not always be perfect," thus overlooking the perception of many Tunisians that the repression they experienced for years at the hands of a brutal tyrant was facilitated, if not enabled, by US/western support.

It is clear that a significant gap exists between the perceptions of US government officials, who believe they were strong critics of the corruption and human rights abuses of the Ben Ali regime, and the Tunisian people, who perceived the US as supporters of that regime, complicit in its human rights abuses. It is the conclusion of our delegation's report that the US will fail to gain respect and credibility in this dramatically transformed region unless it recognizes this gap and honestly explores the reasons behind it. Ultimately, it is in the best interests of both western and North African/Arab states that lessons learned from this exercise inform future relations, based on the strong foundations of equality and mutual respect.

---

#### NOTES

1. Press Release, National Lawyers Guild, International Delegation to Tunisia Releases new Report Warning that U.S. Must Respect Tunisian Sovereignty (June 21, 2011), *available at* <http://www.nlg.org/news/press-releases/international-delegation-to-tunisia-releases-new-report-warning-that-u-s-must-respect-tunisian-sovereignty>.
2. George W. Bush, President of the U.S., Address to a Joint Session of Congress (Sept. 20, 2001), *available at* [http://articles.cnn.com/2001-09-20/us/gen.bush.transcript\\_1\\_joint-session-national-anthem-citizens?\\_s=PM:US](http://articles.cnn.com/2001-09-20/us/gen.bush.transcript_1_joint-session-national-anthem-citizens?_s=PM:US).
3. U.S. DEP'T OF STATE, PATTERNS OF GLOBAL TERRORISM 2003 68 (2003), *available at* <http://www.state.gov/s/ct/rls/crt/2003>.
4. MARCH 2011 DELEGATION OF ATTORNEYS TO TUNISIA FROM NATIONAL LAWYERS GUILD, HADANE SOCIETY OF SOCIALIST LAWYERS, AND MAZLUMDER, PROMISES AND CHALLENGES: THE TUNISIAN REVOLUTION OF 2010-2011 28 (2011), *available at* <http://nlginternational.org/report/Tunisia-Report-2011.pdf>.
5. Nick Vinocur & Marie Maitre, *G8 Leaders to Tie Arab Spring Aid to Reforms*, REUTERS, May 26, 2011, *available at* <http://www.reuters.com/article/2011/05/26/us-g-idUSTRE74P00320110526>.
6. Barack Obama, President of the U.S., Remarks by the President to Parliament in London, United Kingdom (May 25, 2011), *available at* <http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2011/05/25/remarks-president-parliament-london-united-kingdom>.



## **Heidi Boghosian**

### **NLG MOURNS THE PASSING OF DEBRA EVENSON**

The National Lawyers Guild mourns the passing of its former president, Debra Evenson. One of the nation's foremost authorities on the legal system and institutions of Cuba, Ms. Evenson was Of Counsel with the law firm Rabinowitz, Boudin, Standard, Krinsky & Lieberman, P.C.

“For 20 years, Debra was key to our legal defense of Cuban sovereignty,” said Michael Krinsky, a partner at Rabinowitz Boudin. “That so many in Havana, and such a diverse group of people—high government officials and ordinary workers, intellectuals and artists, academics and lawyers – deeply mourn her passing as a personal loss is testament to Debra’s great integrity, contributions, and humanity,” he continued.

During the McCarthy era, Guild membership dwindled to a few hundred. Ms Evenson was part of the generation of young lawyers and law students that revived it in the late 60s and early 70s, combining political passion to combat injustice and exploitation with outstanding legal skills. She spent much of her life as a professor, teaching later generations both skill and passion.

Debra Evenson was co-founder and executive director of the Center for Inter-American Legal Education, a U.S. not-for-profit educational foundation dedicated to educational exchanges between U.S. lawyers and legal scholars and their counterparts in Latin America. She was involved in the founding of the Sugar Law Center in Detroit and served on its board of directors. For the last three years, she taught a course on the Cuban legal system at Rutgers University Law School-Camden. She was Associate Professor of Law at DePaul University College of Law from 1980 to 1992 where she taught Intellectual Property and Comparative International Law. Prior to joining the faculty at DePaul, she was an associate in the litigation department of Wilkie, Farr and Gallagher (1976-1979). She graduated from Rutgers Law School in 1976, and from Barnard College in 1964.

From 1996-2001, Ms. Evenson was president of the Latin American Institute for Alternative Legal Services (ILSA) headquartered in Bogota, Columbia. During her tenure as president, ILSA organized important conferences related to legal services and human rights in Latin America, Asia and Africa and expanded its collaboration with human rights lawyers in Latin

---

Heidi Boghosian is executive director of the National Lawyers Guild's National Office. She can be reached by email at [director@nlg.org](mailto:director@nlg.org).

America, Central America and the Caribbean. Ms. Evenson was president of the National Lawyers Guild from 1988-1991.

“Our loss is immeasurable but we take comfort in knowing that she left behind so many others to carry on her mission,” said David Gespass, President of the National Lawyers Guild.

**DEBRA EVENSON AWARD  
ESTABLISHED BY THE  
SUGAR LAW CENTER**

The Sugar Law Center plans to honor Debra Evenson for her work as a founding board member who contributed so much of her considerable talent to growing the Center and promoting its work for economic and social justice. In Debra’s honor the Sugar Law Center will sponsor an annual student writing contest, the winner of which will receive a cash prize and have his or her article published in *National Lawyers Guild Review*. Details regarding this contest will be published in an upcoming issue.

Moreover, the NLG will honor Debra’s legacy with an award in her name commemorating her contributions to international solidarity and education. It will be awarded each year to an outstanding member of the NLG who has engaged in exemplary international work. The International Committee will receive nominations and select the honoree who will receive the award at the annual National Lawyers Guild Convention. Nominations should be sent to [international@nlg.org](mailto:international@nlg.org).

Jeanne Mirer  
Co-chair, NLG International Committee  
Board of Directors, Sugar Law Center

According to former Guild President Paul Harris, the proposed resolution, ultimately revised and passed, was “extremely controversial” and the subject of six months of vigorous consideration and debate.<sup>3</sup> One faction of Guild members deemed commercialized pornography to be the exploitation and abuse of women and therefore subject to government regulation. The other saw it as protected speech under the First Amendment.

In 2011 commercialized sex—on and off camera—is a bigger industry than ever before. With the articles by Novak and Post the women’s liberation/sexual liberation debate, long-running both in the Guild and in society at large, begins anew and shifts from commercialized depictions of sex onscreen to commercialized sex per se. *National Lawyers Guild Review* is pleased to move this debate forward by featuring well-reasoned and thoughtful arguments on both sides.

“Western Complicity in the Crimes of the Ben Ali Regime” by Corinna Mullin and Azadeh Shahshahani, explains that much of the revolutionary fury and resentment Tunisians felt against the repressive U.S.-backed government they overthrew earlier this year was, and still is, also directed at the forces of globalization and the U.S.-led “war on terror.” The world should always rejoice when a political strongman falls, especially one as stereotypically thuggish and banal as Ben Ali.<sup>4</sup> But, as this feature shows, even amid the rejoicing it is essential to understand the sources of the strongman’s strength to avoid the very real possibility that another might rise in his place.

“Lost in the Debt Ceiling Debate: The Legal Duty to Create Jobs” by Marjorie Cohn and Jeanne Mirer is a follow-up to their essay, “Obama Should Create Jobs by Executive Order,” which was published in issue 66-4. Considering that *The New York Times* has recently reported that, according to the 2010 national census, “[a]nother 2.6 million people slipped into poverty in the United States last year,”<sup>5</sup> Professor Cohn’s and Ms. Mirer’s latest essay could hardly be more timely.

“Boeing and the NLRB – A Sixty-Four Year-old Time Bomb Explodes” by Andrew Strom is an analysis of the recent controversy surrounding the National Labor Relation Board’s suit against Boeing who recently retaliated against workers in Washington State for exercising their right to strike by moving operations to South Carolina, a so-called “Right to Work” state. In a year that has seen numerous bold attempts by right-wing politicians to neuter and debilitate the right to organize around the country—Wisconsin Governor Scott Walker’s successful rescission of collective bargaining rights in his state is just one example—anti-labor reactionaries in congress have mobilized in full force against the NLRB, speechifying on the Senate floor<sup>6</sup>

and issuing heavy-handed and onerous subpoenas<sup>7</sup> likely to distract the NLRB from making its case. Professor Strom, who teaches Labor & Employment Drafting at Fordham University School of Law, provides valuable context and commentary on a case that is the latest front in the unending battle for workers rights in America.

This issue ends with two notes—the first by the Guild's Executive Director, Heidi Beghosian, the second by longtime Guild member and International Committee Co-Chair, Jeanne Mirer—on the life and legacy of former Guild President Debra Evenson, whose great dedication to human rights will be sorely missed.

NOTES

1. Benjamin David Novak, *Freeing Jane: The Right to Privacy and the World's Oldest Profession*, 66 Nat'l Lawyers Guild Rev. 137-164 (2009).
2. Paul Harris, *We Are Family*, at <http://nlgchicago.org/about/we-are-family/> (last visited Sept. 18, 2011).
3. *Id.*
4. Ben Ali was a North African strongman straight from central casting. During the uprising he fled to Saudi Arabia, which has become a retirement home for many of the region's most ruthless dictators, including Idi Amin, over the years. The impoverished people of Tunisia recently found \$27 million dollars worth of cash and jewels in one of his palaces. Ben Ali managed to compound the stifling authoritarianism of his reign, and even the narrative of his escape from the revolution, with the added qualities of predictability and tedium. See, *Tunisia's Former President Zine al-Abidine Ben Ali and His Wife Sentenced to 35 Years in Prison*, THE TELEGRAPH, June 20, 2011, available at <http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/africaandindianocean/tunisia/8588000/Tunisias-former-president-Zine-al-Abidine-Ben-Ali-and-his-wife-sentenced-to-35-years-in-prison.html>.
5. Sabrina Tavernise, *Soaring Poverty Casts Spotlight on 'Lost Decade'*, NY TIMES, Sept. 13, 2011, at [http://www.nytimes.com/2011/09/14/us/14census.html?\\_r=1](http://www.nytimes.com/2011/09/14/us/14census.html?_r=1)
6. Scott Wong, *GOP to Block Labor Nominees*, POLITICO, MAY 5, 2011, at <http://www.politico.com/news/stories/0511/54385.html>
7. Mike Elk, *Issa Subpoenas NLRB, Solomon Could Face Contempt of Congress Charges*, IN THESE TIMES, Aug. 9, 2011, at [http://www.inthesetimes.com/working/entry/11816/issa\\_subpoenas\\_nlrn\\_nlrn\\_general\\_counsel\\_could\\_face\\_contempt\\_of\\_congre/](http://www.inthesetimes.com/working/entry/11816/issa_subpoenas_nlrn_nlrn_general_counsel_could_face_contempt_of_congre/)



## **U.S. POSTAL SERVICE STATEMENT OF OWNERSHIP, MANAGEMENT & CIRCULATION (REQUIRED BY 39 U.S.C. 3685)**

1. Title of Publication: NATIONAL LAWYERS GUILD REVIEW. 2 Publication number: 231 560. 3. Date of filing: October 1, 2011. 4. Issue frequency: quarterly. 5. Number of issues published annually: Four. 6. Annual subscription price: \$30. 7. Complete mailing address of known office of publication: National Lawyers Guild Review, 132 Nassau Street, # 922, New York NY 10038. 8. Complete mailing address of the general business offices of the publisher: 132 Nassau Street, # 922, New York NY 10038. 9. Full names and complete mailing address of publisher, editor and managing editor: Publisher: National Lawyers Guild Review, 132 Nassau Street, # 922, New York NY 10038. Editor: Nathan Goetting, 132 Nassau Street, # 922, New York NY 10038. Managing editor: none. 10. Owner: National Lawyers Guild. 11. Known bondholders, mortgagees, and other security holders owning or holding 1 percent or more of total amount of bonds, mortgages, or other securities: none. 12. For completion by nonprofit organizations authorized to mail at special rates (Section 423.12DMM only): Status has not changed during the preceding 12 months. 13. Publication name: National Lawyers Guild Review. 14. Issue date for circulation data below: Summer 2011. 15. Extent and nature of circulation. Average number of copies of each issue during preceding 12 months. A. Total number of copies (net press run): 1397. B. Paid and/or requested circulation (1) Outside county: 1222. (2) Paid in-county subscriptions: 75. (3) Sales through dealers and carriers, street vendors, counter sales and other non-USPS paid distribution: 0. (4) Other classes mailed through the USPS: 0. C. Total paid and/or requested circulation: 1297. D. Free distribution by mail (samples, complimentary and other free): (1) Outside county: 0. (2) In-county: 0. (3) Other classes mailed: 0. E. Free distribution outside the mail (carriers or other means): 50. F. Total free distribution: 50. G. Total distribution: 1347. H. Copies not distributed: 50. I. Total: 1397. Percent paid and/or requested circulation: 96.4%. Actual number of copies of single issue published nearest to filing date. A. Total number of copies (net press run): 1400. B. Paid and/or requested circulation (1) Outside county: 1222. (2) Paid in-county subscriptions: 75 (3) Sales through dealers and carriers, street vendors, counter sales and other non-USPS paid distribution: 0. (4) Other classes mailed through the USPS: 0. C. Total paid and/or requested circulation: 1297. D. Free distribution by mail (samples, complimentary and other free): (1) Outside county: 0. (2) In-county: 0. (3) Other classes mailed: 0. E. Free distribution outside the mail (carriers or other means): 50. F. Total free distribution: 50. G. Total distribution: 1347. H. Copies not distributed: 53. I. Total: 1400. Percent paid and/or requested circulation: 96.2% 16. This statement of ownership will be printed in the Summer 2011 issue of this publication. 17. I certify that the statements made by me above are correct and complete. Signature and title of editor, publisher, business manager or owner: Nathan Tempey, Business Manager, October 1, 2011.

NATIONAL LAWYERS GUILD REVIEW  
132 NASSAU STREET, SUITE 922  
NEW YORK, NY 10038

Periodicals  
Postage Paid